# Setting on an East-Bound Course? Slovak Political Parties' Views on China and Russia

Nikoleta Nemečkayová









# Setting on an East-Bound Course? Slovak Political Parties' Views on China and Russia

Nikoleta Nemečkayová

## SETTING ON AN EAST-BOUND COURSE? SLOVAK POLITICAL PARTIES' VIEWS ON CHINA AND RUSSIA

#### Analysis

September 2023

Editor – Filip Šebok Author – Nikoleta Nemečkayová

Citation – Nikoleta Nemečkayová, Setting on an East-Bound Course? Slovak Political Parties' Views on China and Russia (Prague, Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2023).

The publication was published within the project **MapInfluenCE** (previously known as ChinfluenCE), that focuses on both China and Russia's influence in Central Europe, specifically within the Visegrád nations of the Czech Republic, Poland, Hungary and Slovakia. The comparative nature of the project makes it possible to identify the strategies and tactics employed by China and Russia and discern the convergences and divergences in their respective approaches. The project is designed and run by the Association for International Affairs (AMO), a Prague-based foreign policy think tank and NGO.

The publication of this paper was supported by a grant from the National Endowment for Democracy (NED).

Proofreading – Theo Singleton Typesetting – Zdeňka Plocrová Print – ON tisk, s.r.o.

ASSOCIATION FOR INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS (AMO)

Žitná 27/608 CZ 110 00 Praha 1 Tel.: +420 224 813 460 info@amo.cz www.amo.cz

© AMO 2023 ISBN 978-80-88470-32-8 (print version) ISBN 978-80-88470-31-1 (pdf version)

Summary	7
Introduction and Research Design	9
Demokrati: Familiar Faces of Pro-Westernism in a New Guise	13
HLAS-SD: National Interests Come First	15
KDH: The Most Vocal Critic of Russia and China	18
OĽaNO: From Welcoming Sputnik V to Harsh Criticism of Putin	21
PS: Long-Time Advocate of a Pro-Western Course	23
Republika: Balanced Position, But Only on Paper	26
SaS: Supporting Taiwan and Bashing Russia, Except on Sanctions	29
SNS: Sticking to Russia Even After the Invasion of Ukraine	32
Sme rodina: Beware of Kremlin Cliques	34
SMER-SD: From Endorsing the European Path to an Eastward Turn	37
Conclusion	41
Author	44
About MapInfluenCE	45
About AMO	46
References	47

### of R man ende gust atem lovak Sloval to Ru ne.

- → Positive attitudes towards Russia and China are most commonly embraced by the Republika, SMER-SD, and SNS parties, which espouse social conservative and nationalist views in domestic policies. However, these parties often veil their positions by arguing that they strive for a well-balanced foreign policy that ensures good ties with all countries. In regard to Russia, these parties downplay its responsibility for its invasion of Ukraine, advocate against international isolation of Russia, criticize sanctions, and exploit the role of the Soviet Union as a World War II liberator to bolster the contemporary image of Russia as an anti-fascist force in Europe. In relation to China, the endorsement of China's 'peace plan' for Ukraine gained notable traction among these parties during the period under review.
- → In contrast, Demokrati, KDH, OĽaNO, SaS, and PS, which are positioned on the liberal to conservative spectrum in domestic issues, expressed critical views towards Moscow. These parties also hold reservations about Beijing, except for OĽaNO, which did not make direct comments on China-related matters through its official channels during the studied period, although it had a record of skepticism towards China before.
- → HLAS-SD and Sme rodina find themselves in a middle ground, oscillating between a critical and lenient attitude towards the two powers. Concerning Russia, their stance on sanctions remains conflicted. When it comes to China, they tend to prioritize strong trade relations, often at the expense of downplaying the human rights concerns and the potential risks tied to economic and technological cooperation with Beijing.

- → This study analyzes the positions held by select Slovak political parties on Russia and China, focusing on the parties' views and practical steps on the issue of responsibility for the war in Ukraine, isolation of Russia and sanctions, China's stance on the war, ties with Taiwan, human rights concerns regarding China, and technological and economic dependencies. The study focuses on the period between February 2022 and August 2023 framed by Russia's war on Ukraine, while also referencing earlier statements and moves.
- → Russia's influence is far more deeply entrenched in Slovakia compared to that of China. As a result, the domestic debate about Slovakia's foreign policy orientation is primarily shaped by matters related to Russia, which has been further accentuated by Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

7

- → Within the context of Russia-related topics, the issue of sanctions, in particular, garnered significant attention in the Slovak political discourse. Some parties have successfully transformed this originally foreign policy matter into a domestic concern, stressing the socio-economic impact of sanctions on the Slovak population.
- → The Chinese 'peace plan' and cooperation with Taiwan stood out as primary points of interest concerning China for Slovak political parties. Other topics held a less prominent place in the parties' agendas. For example, reflection of critical dependencies or risks linked to the reliance on Chinese technologies was largely absent in the discourse, with only a few exceptions. Even the parties expressing a willingness to engage in cooperation with China refrained from providing specific details regarding the nature of such cooperation.
- → With the notable exception of Republika and SNS, the parties included in the analysis appear to exercise caution in openly endorsing Russia and China. Instead, they frequently resort to emphasizing Slovak national interests, employing tactics like 'whataboutism', and weaving manipulative narratives. China and Russia often serve as a political, economic, and social counterbalance to the EU and the West in general.
- → The tactic of emphasizing narrowly defined national interests is frequently employed to erode Western unity and diminish support for Ukraine as well as sanctions against Russia. HLAS-SD, Republika, SMER-SD, and SNS have often taken Hungary as a model when it comes to approaching these subjects, particularly with regard to addressing sanctions.
- → Narratives that paint Russia and China in a positive light are frequently employed to erode trust in the Slovak government and state institutions, and are thus instrumentalized in the domestic political struggle, as found by previous MapInfluenCE research. These narratives create the perception that the government's decisions are shaped not by Slovakia's national interests, but are subjugated to the interests of the West, and especially of the US.
- → Political parties that have active Members of the European Parliament (MEPs) play a crucial role in enhancing discussions related to Russia and China, especially in the case of KDH and PS. These MEPs facilitate the translation of European-level discussions into national political conversations.

The economic and security crisis triggered by Russia's aggression against Ukraine has placed even greater strain on the already fragile trust in Slovak state institutions and the nation's pro-Western orientation. Both among the general populace and politicians, the question of Slovakia's rightful place has once again emerged. Should the country persist on its path towards the West, make a U-turn and realign with the East, or perhaps settle as a bridge between the two?

While from the late 1990s onward, despite political divisions, there has been a basic consensus regarding Slovakia's geopolitical alignment, largely adhered to even by the opposition parties, this pro-Western foreign policy stance is now facing open scrutiny. A comparable shift is discernible within the Slovak population as well. Based on a poll published in May 2023, not only had support for Slovakia's membership in Euro-Atlantic structures dwindled in comparison to previous years, but the share of Slovaks perceiving Russia as a security threat had also decreased.<sup>1</sup> When it comes to China, there remains relatively low awareness about the country, presenting an opportunity for pro-Beijing proponents to capitalize on.<sup>2</sup>

There are fears that these sentiments might evolve into an official pivot in Slovakia's foreign policy direction. This is related to the September 2023 elections but supersedes them. This potential transformation carries implications beyond just the nation's identity; it could also impact the broader dynamics of a region that is currently resisting Russia's military aggression. Hence, it becomes essential to examine the values championed by the leading Slovak political parties, as well as their respective attitudes towards the Euro-Atlantic partnership, and in contrast, towards Russia and China.

Favorable views of Russia in Slovakia have deep historical roots. These sentiments date back to the mid-19th century, tied to the Panslavist idea of Russia as a protective Slavic 'big brother' Slovaks marginalized under Austro-Hungarian rule.<sup>3</sup> Under the influence of the Kremlin, pro-Russian actors as well as Slovak history textbooks, this narrative has not only endured but also thrived into the 21st century. As of 2021, 58 percent of Slovaks still saw Russia as a big Slavic brother.<sup>4</sup> Beyond the influence of Panslavism, the four decades of socialism, marked by the suppression of any critical views on Russia, have further bolstered a positive perception of the country. A 2018 poll showed that 33 percent of Slovaks thought life was better under socialism.<sup>5</sup>

After the end of the Cold War, the Kremlin, along with its proxies, actively undertook the task of maintaining a favorable image of Russia among Slovaks, especially after Crimea's annexation in 2014. Pro-Kremlin outlets like Sputnik spread their narratives through local branches, amplified by local alternative websites and social media. By 2021, over 50 percent of Slovaks had aligned themselves with one of the pro-Russian explanations surrounding the annexation of Crimea. This sentiment even extended to justifying Russia's actions against Ukraine in 2022, with 34 percent endorsing the idea that the West provoked Russia's invasion.<sup>6</sup> In comparison to Russia, China remains a significantly less familiar presence within the Slovak context. This discrepancy can be attributed to several key factors, such as the absence of shared history, the dissimilarity in language (when compared to Russian and Slovak), and the fact that China's image in Slovak media and among politicians and the general populace is predominantly confined to economic matters. This narrow focus on economic aspects has long characterized Slovak foreign policy concerning China, despite its status as a peripheral partner for Slovakia.<sup>7</sup> Often, economic ties have been prioritized at the expense of human rights issues, and the potential security risks presented by cooperation with Chinese companies. As shown by an opinion poll conducted in the first half of 2023, a mere 38 percent of Slovaks perceive China as a potential threat.<sup>8</sup> This prevailing lack of awareness and the resultant underestimation of the risks it poses provide strategic advantages for Beijing and its affiliated actors to exploit in the future.

#### METHODOLOGY

The objective of this analysis is to map out the perspectives held by leading Slovak political parties on Russia and China. The study looks at 10 political parties, selected based on the polling before the September 2023 elections. Drawing from a survey undertaken in July 2023 by the Slovak polling agency AKO, the roster of these parties includes HLAS-SD, Kresťanskodemokratické hnutie (KDH), Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (OĽaNO),<sup>9</sup> Progresívne Slovensko (PS), Republika, Sloboda a Solidarita (SaS), Slovenská národná strana (SNS), Sme rodina, and SMER-SD, all parties that, according to the polls, can clear the 5 percent threshold to enter parliament (Slovak National Council). Additionally, this analysis will also examine a party that fell below the threshold in the polls – Demokrati. Owing to the fact that this party includes several key representatives of previous governments led by Igor Matovič and Eduard Heger (2020-2021 and 2021-2023, respectively), exerting a significant impact on the Slovak information space and societal discourse, an exception is made to include them as well.

The analysis focuses on the period stretching from the Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 to August 2023. The war in Ukraine has brought forth a new political, security, economic, and social reality that has required Slovak political players to adjust and respond. The emergence of novel challenges in both domestic and foreign policies, stemming from the Russian invasion, has presented certain parties with the chance to translate mounting social dissatisfaction into political capital. Within this framework, avenues have also opened up for exploiting matters intertwined with China and Russia.

For comprehensive context, the study will also reference the actions and stances of the subjects under examination prior to the onset of the Russian aggression. Given the inherent volatility of the Slovak party landscape and the frequent changes in party memberships, the study will track the involvements of individuals across multiple political entities. The study focuses on parties, not on electoral coalitions. Apart from issues directly related to the war in Ukraine, the study also delves into topics that have a longstanding resonance in Slovakia's relations with Russia and China. Hence, the analysis will focus on perspectives on:

- → the root cause of and responsibility for the Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022;
- → international isolation of Russia and its designation as a state sponsor of terrorism;
- → the sanctions imposed on Russia;
- → China's perceived 'neutrality' towards the Russian aggression in Ukraine and its proposed 'peace plan';<sup>10</sup>
- $\rightarrow$  cooperation with Taiwan;
- → human rights concerns within China, notably concerning Xinjiang, Hong Kong, and Tibet;
- $\rightarrow$  economic and technological dependencies in critical sectors.

In conducting the analysis, the study utilized various sources including the election programs of the parties before the September 2023 elections, their official websites, the social media profiles of the political parties and their members, as well as their comments in the media. To facilitate social media analysis, analytical tools provided by Gerulata Technologies and CrowdTangle were employed.

#### NOTE ON THE SLOVAK POLITICAL ENVIRONMENT

The Slovak political environment of the past decade has undergone deep changes. The SMER-SD party led the government between 2012 and 2020, most recently between 2016 and 2020 in a coalition with SNS (Slovak National party, a nationalist party) and Most-Híd (a party of the Hungarian minority). The party defines itself as a social democratic party, however, it has exhibited strong conservative and nationalist characteristics. For most of its rule, Robert Fico was the prime minister and concurrently the leader of the party. In 2018, Fico stepped down as prime minister due to large public demonstrations regarding the assassination of a journalist and his partner, and was replaced by his party colleague Peter Pellegrini. Pellegrini was then prime minister until the 2020 elections.

The 2020 elections brought to power a coalition of parties, led by the populist anti-corruption party OL'aNO, together with center right parties SaS, Za ľudí and a populist center party Sme rodina. The government led by Igor Matovič has faced internal strife, which eventually led to his resignation as prime minister and replacement by his party colleague Eduard Heger and subsequently also the exit of SaS from the ruling coalition. The rump government finally resigned in December 2022, while Eduard Heger continued to lead the interim government with restricted powers until it was finally succeeded with a non-political caretaker government in May 2023. The caretaker government remained in place until the September 2023 elections.

Meanwhile, the SMER-SD party has split with the exit of a faction led by Peter Pellegrini, founding the HLAS-SD party in 2020, and trying to portray itself as a more standard social democratic party of Western type as opposed to SMER-SD, which has

continued its transformation towards nationalism and political positions typically found among far-right parties under Fico. Fragmentation was especially evident on the liberal and center right part of the spectrum, with many small parties failing to form coalitions for the September 2023 elections.

While the 2020 elections and the success of OL'aNO were fueled by public discontent with the long rule of SMER-SD marred by corruption scandals, the new government failed to fulfil voter expectations due to constant inter-coalition bickering and a chaotic governance style.<sup>11</sup> Coupled with external shocks, including the invasion of Ukraine, this has led to a fall in trust towards the government and public disillusionment. These developments have contributed to the resurgence of SMER-SD and other parties presenting themselves as anti-establishment, such as Republika (a far-right nationalist party) and the nationalist SNS.

12

### Demokrati: Familiar Faces of Pro-Westernism in a New Guise

Established in March 2023<sup>12</sup> mostly by the former members of OL'aNO, Demokrati (Democrats) is the youngest party from those analyzed in the study. However, as many of the party members have previously been in key government positions, among them former Prime Minister Eduard Heger and Defense Minister Jaroslav Naď, they have already built a clear record on foreign policy issues. This has included a stead-fast support for Ukraine and opposition to Russia, which the party has continued to promote even after its representatives left the government following its dismissal in May 2023. However, within the framework of its "Political Pillars" for the September 2023 elections, the party does not explicitly comment on matters related to Moscow or Beijing. In relation to Russia, the party merely acknowledges the shift in Europe's security landscape due to the aggression against Ukraine. The document also underscores the party's "clear geopolitical compass," firmly positioning Slovakia within the free democratic world, the EU, and NATO.<sup>13</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

During the onset of the Russian aggression against Ukraine, Demokrati had yet to be established. Nonetheless, its current representatives vehemently condemned the invasion at the time. In a media interview, Heger openly identified the Kremlin as the clear instigator of the war and criticized the fact that Putin had been "handled with kid gloves" by world leaders for years. Heger went on to state that if the Kremlin's leader were to visit Slovakia, the national authorities should apprehend him based on an international arrest warrant and extradite him to the Hague.<sup>14</sup> Similarly, Jaroslav Naď labelled the Kremlin regime as an aggressor in the war and even likened Putin to the "Hitler of the 21st century."<sup>15</sup>

Heger and Naď, along with their party colleagues Miroslav Kollár and Andrea Cocherová,<sup>16</sup> also endorsed the designation of Russia as a state sponsor of terrorism. Both Heger and Naď welcomed the European Parliament's declaration on the issue.<sup>17</sup> Meanwhile, Kollár stressed that Russia had already been acting as a terrorist state even before February 24, 2022. He additionally urged the Slovak Parliament to issue a symbolic declaration akin to the one adopted by the European Parliament, officially designating Russia as a state sponsor of terrorism.<sup>18</sup>

Several members of Demokrati have also consistently voiced their concerns about the pro-Kremlin narratives spread in Slovakia. Particularly noteworthy is the recurring criticism from Jaroslav Naď. He denounced the subversive actions undertaken by the Russian embassy<sup>19</sup> in Slovakia,<sup>20</sup> highlighted the presence of domestic spies collaborating with Russia,<sup>21</sup> as well as the pro-Kremlin actors trying to sway public opinion in Russia's favor.<sup>22</sup> Miroslav Kollár also took a critical stance, sharply rebuking the network of pro-Russian spies and collaborators operating within Slovakia. He underlined that Russia had gone as far as labelling Slovakia as an adversary, prompting his call for a reduction in the Russian embassy's staff stationed in the country.<sup>23</sup> Party members also called out Russia's exploitation of commemorative events as a means to "downplay and rationalize the unprovoked aggression of Putin's Russia in Ukraine."<sup>24</sup>

The resolute backing of party members for the most stringent measures against Russian aggression, combined with their pointed criticism of pro-Kremlin information manipulation, found clear expression in their discourse concerning sanctions too. Eduard Heger, for instance, not only firmly advocated for the harshest possible sanctions but countered prevailing manipulative narratives surrounding these measures.<sup>25</sup> Similarly, during a media interview, he underscored that Western sanctions have indeed had an impact on Russia, even though they have not completely halted Putin's advances into Ukraine.<sup>26</sup> Likewise, in one of his social media posts, Nad shared information about the Russian central bank's significant increase in interest rates and remarked, "If the pro-Russian spreaders of lies and disinformation were still trying to convince you that the sanctions against Russia are weak and the Russians are laughing at them....they are not laughing. They are desperate."<sup>27</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

When it comes to matters concerning China, the party's level of engagement was notably less pronounced than its involvement in Russia-related issues during the reviewed period. The party's official channels refrained from taking explicit stances. Nonetheless, certain representatives, such as Karel Hirman, Miroslav Kollár, and Vladimír Bilčík, did articulate their perspectives. Hirman, for example, responded critically to statements made by the Chinese ambassador to France, who had cast doubts on the international legitimacy of countries that gained independence following the collapse of the Soviet Union which includes Slovakia.<sup>28</sup> Kollár, for his part, commemorated Tibet Day and condemned China's suppression of the local population in the region.<sup>29</sup> Bilčík, who is also an MEP, predominantly directed his attention to China-related subjects in his role in the European Parliament, particularly with regard to Chinese influence in Europe. He played a pivotal part in shaping the report titled "Defending democratic institutions and EP's integrity against malign interference," which was adopted by the European Parliament in July 2023.<sup>30</sup> Additionally, he succinctly summarized the recommendations of the report in a commentary for one of Slovakia's mainstream media outlets, Aktuality.<sup>31</sup> In a video from Brussels, he also underscored that, notwithstanding the ongoing conflict in Ukraine, China continues to draw closer to Russia while having significant potential to mitigate Moscow's actions.32

In matters related to Taiwan, Andrej Stančík has been particularly active. At the time still as an OL'aNO member, he visited Taiwan in June 2022 along with other members of parliament, and subsequently supported Taiwan and its involvement on the international stage multiple times, such as its participation in the World Health Organization.<sup>33</sup>

### HLAS-sociálna demokracia (HLAS-SD): National Interests Come First

Since its establishment in June 2020 as a group of SMER-SD dissenters, the HLAS-sociálna demokracia (Voice-Social Democracy, HLAS-SD) party has aimed to position itself as a pro-European force. However, akin to SMER-SD, HLAS-SD has displayed a recurring ambivalence in its approach towards both its Euro-Atlantic partners and Russia and China. Throughout the reviewed period, this ambivalence was particularly evident in the positions conveyed by the party's representatives regarding sanctions against Russia, their stance on the ongoing conflict in Ukraine, and its resolution. The "Value Principles" outlined by HLAS-SD for the September 2023 elections do not explicitly mention the party's stance in relation to Russia or China. While these principles openly affirm Slovakia's membership in the EU and NATO, as well as emphasizing the significance of upholding foreign policy sovereignty and territorial integrity, and rejecting the notion of forceful alterations to state borders, they avoid direct mentions of Russia or China.<sup>34</sup> Overall, the party's electoral agenda places a stronger emphasis on domestic issues than on foreign policy concerns, all the while underscoring the importance of safeguarding (often narrowly defined) Slovakia's interests.

#### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

The position of HLAS-SD and its representatives regarding Russia remained neither overtly critical nor favorable during the period under review. Despite the party's condemnation of Russian aggression against Ukraine,<sup>35</sup> its chairman and former prime minister, Peter Pellegrini, did not endorse a parliamentary resolution that labelled Russia a terrorist state.<sup>36</sup> He also emphasized the significance of sustaining an ongoing dialogue with both Moscow and Beijing, underscoring that complete disengagement from these nations was not a viable strategy. Pellegrini even indicated his willingness to emulate Viktor Orbán's example by visiting Moscow, primarily to ensure Slovakia's gas supply and to gain insights into Russia's stance on the conflict.<sup>37</sup> It is worth noting that Pellegrini's approach towards Russia remains consistent, as he has long sought to establish "balanced relations on all fronts of the world" well before the emergence of the conflict in Ukraine.<sup>38</sup>

The resignation of one of the party's founding members, Peter Kmec, also highlighted HLAS-SD's tendency to avoid taking a definitive stance against Russia. In April 2023, during a public debate Kmec expressed strong opposition to Russian policies and advocated for Slovakia's alignment with Western values. The discussion was recorded and later purposefully edited by the youth wing of the SMER-SD party. In the video, Kmec asserted that any attempts to pursue alternatives to the West would be detrimental to Slovakia, likening them to "suicide." He also concurred that Russia perceives Slovakia's worth only when the country assumes the role of a "useful idiot" in efforts to disrupt the unity of the EU and NATO.<sup>39</sup> In response to the ensuing controversy, the leadership of the HLAS-SD party declined to endorse Kmec's opinions and instead stated that they welcomed his resignation after the video's release. Matúš Šutaj-Eštok, the party secretary, further affirmed that HLAS-SD's foreign policy remained clear and unwavering, with Slovak national interests taking precedence.<sup>40</sup>

The ambivalence in the attitude of the HLAS-SD party and its representatives towards Russia was also evident in their responses to sanctions. For instance, Pellegrini mentioned in a media interview that he supported the new sanctions packages, but he was skeptical about whether "the sanctions will significantly pressure the Russian Federation into making peace with Ukraine." He went on to add that the previously imposed sanctions on Russia after the Crimea annexation had not yielded results, considering that Russia had reinvaded Ukraine despite them.<sup>41</sup> Pellegrini's skeptical stance on sanctions is not new. Even during his tenure as prime minister, while he was still a member of the SMER-SD party, he voiced doubts. In 2018, he acknowledged the importance of maintaining unity with Western allies but criticized the sanctions, stating that they had not accomplished much for either Europe or Slovakia.<sup>42</sup>

The issue of sanctions is frequently interwoven with an emphasis on Slovakia's national interests in the communication of the HLAS-SD party and its members. For instance, Erik Tomáš asserted that "The president's and government officials' call for a swift halt to gas and oil supplies from Russia represents an irresponsible threat to Slovakia's national interests." <sup>43</sup> Similarly, Peter Kmec contended that the then Prime Minister Eduard Heger had disregarded national interests while negotiating additional sanctions and "threw Slovakia overboard."<sup>44</sup> In another post on his Facebook page, Kmec expressed concern about Heger's "excessive activism in advocating for a new European sanctions package, potentially to the detriment of Slovakia's national interests."<sup>45</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

Similarly as with Russia, the "Value Principles" outlined by the HLAS-SD party for the 2023 elections do not explicitly reference China. Additionally, topics related to China were not notably addressed in the party's public communication during the reviewed period, with the exception of Pellegrini's remarks about TikTok and the Chinese supply of medical masks during the pandemic. Touching upon the security concerns associated with TikTok, Pellegrini remarked that apps from other countries could also potential security risks.<sup>46</sup> Regarding the masks, the HLAS-SD party leader criticized the absence of solidarity within the EU amid the COVID-19 crisis. In his view, individual member states were "stealing masks" from each other, with only China providing the necessary medical supplies that he had facilitated in his role as prime minister. Pellegrini tied this issue to the current sanctions on Russia and the imperative of European solidarity. Expressing his perspective on the matter, he suggested that instead of relying on solidarity, Slovakia should focus on its own national interests.<sup>47</sup> China was not a central priority for Pellegrini during his time as prime minister either. When his attention did turn to China, it was primarily in the context of cultivating trade relationships, even if it meant disregarding security concerns and remaining silent about Chinese human rights issues. A case in point is his visit to China in 2015, during which Pellegrini also toured Huawei's headquarters. The discussions during this visit revolved around collaborative initiatives like the construction of a technology park and the testing of a new mobile network within Slovakia. Four years later, when Pellegrini was still prime minister, he conveyed that Slovakia lacked specific evidence regarding security risks associated with Huawei. In this respect, Pellegrini expressed a desire to avoid instigating a trade dispute with China.<sup>48</sup> Richard Raši, who was then deputy prime minister and is now a member of the HLAS-SD party, also voiced his disagreement with limiting cooperation with Huawei during that period.<sup>49</sup>

### Kresťanskodemokratické hnutie (KDH): The Most Vocal Critic of Russia and China

Kresťanskodemokratické hnutie (Christian Democratic Movement, KDH) a conservative party emphasizing traditional Christian values, has consistently reaffirmed its pro-Western orientation in recent years. Among the parties under analysis, the KDH's present electoral program stands out as the most comprehensive and detailed regarding matters concerning Russia and China. Within this program, the party expresses its commitment to advancing and enhancing Euro-Atlantic collaboration while fostering positive relations with democratic partners worldwide. Simultaneously, it positions itself firmly against nations that "disregard human rights as established in international agreements," pledging that, if elected, it will strive to sever Slovakia's political and economic ties with such regimes.<sup>50</sup> The program offers critical assessments of both Russia and China across various current issues. This same stance is consistently reflected in the party's communication, as well as in the discourse of its members across social media platforms and in media outlets. Among the KDH representatives, MEP Ivan Štefanec and MEP and Chair of the KDH Foreign Affairs Committee Miriam Lexmann are particularly proactive in engaging with these topics.

#### VIEWS ON RUSSIA

The KDH party delineates its critical stance towards Russia across various thematic domains within its 2023 election program. The document highlights the KDH's inclination to welcome Russia as a potential partner for both Slovakia and the EU. However, the party underscores that Russia's current conduct, characterized by violations of international law, an aggressive war against Ukraine, and engagement in a hybrid war against Western nations, impedes the feasibility of such a partnership. Building on this point, the KDH advocates for strengthening Slovakia's resilience against the disinformation propagated by Putin's regime.<sup>51</sup> KDH also directly challenges two recurring pro-Kremlin narratives. Firstly, it rebuts the Russian narrative attributing the conflict in Ukraine to NATO's expansion. Secondly, it sharply criticizes Kremlin attempts to present Russia as a guardian of traditional Christian values. Beyond addressing hybrid threats, the party's program envisions ongoing endorsement of sanctions on Russia and support for pro-democracy forces and human rights protection within Russia.

This stance towards Russia is consistently echoed across the social media platforms and the website of the KDH. The party has taken a resolute position against the Putin regime and its aggressive actions targeting Ukraine. Shortly after the onset of the conflict, the party openly denounced the Russian assault and rallied behind the cause of Western solidarity, backing sanctions against Russia.<sup>52</sup> Representatives of the party, including Miriam Lexmann, Igor Štefanec, and Zuzana Bošnáková, have also labelled Russia a terrorist state and supported investigations into the war crimes being perpetrated by Russia in Ukraine.

Lexmann and Štefanec have emerged as the most proactive communicators within the KDH when it comes to matters concerning Russia and China. Both actively incorporate discussions on these authoritarian states and their transgressions against human rights and democratic values into their agenda within the European Parliament. Štefanec has consistently voiced criticism against Russia's curtailment of human rights and liberties and its interference in democratic processes abroad.<sup>53</sup> Štefanec has also condemned pro-Russian espionage activities within Slovakia and called for firm measures to counteract such subversive efforts.<sup>54</sup>

Miriam Lexmann has too consistently addressed Russian repression and hybrid operations, both domestically and internationally. Over the reviewed period, she has placed emphasis on the necessity of collaborating with dissidents and underscored the dire consequences that the Kremlin's suppression of opposition can entail.<sup>55</sup> Lexmann has also drawn attention to pro-Russian proxy actors that disseminate pro-Kremlin propaganda and disinformation within Slovakia. She has called for an enhanced communication strategy as a response to the activities of these actors.<sup>56</sup> Furthermore, she has advocated for the EU and its member states to decrease their dependence on totalitarian regimes that present a dual threat to both democracy and economic security.<sup>57</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

Similar to its stance on Russia, the KDH's official program for the 2023 elections also shows a critical perspective on China. It openly identifies China as a threat to the democratic world, citing various reasons for its concerns. These encompass the utilization of unfair practices within the international market, disregard for established international law, an aggressive stance towards Taiwan, and infringement upon the human rights of individuals within China and Hong Kong. The program also outlines a strategy to counteract China's expanding influence. This includes safeguarding critical infrastructure and intellectual property held by Slovak and European companies. Additionally, measures are proposed to prevent the improper utilization of citizens' personal data by actors from China.<sup>58</sup>

The communication of the party members is aligned with the KDH's election program. Štefanec and Lexmann are again the most proactive in these topics. For instance, in a commentary for the daily Aktuality, Štefanec underscored the necessity for a cohesive European strategy to safeguard the EU's interests against China. He emphasized that China employs an aggressive and even adversarial approach, disregarding international norms while relentlessly pursuing its own interests.<sup>59</sup> Lexmann, for her part, has advocated for a swifter EU response to shield European companies from the pilfering of intellectual property by China – a practice that leads to economic losses, erodes European competitiveness, and contributes to job displacement.<sup>60</sup> She

has consistently drawn attention to gaps in the protection of critical infrastructure, including vulnerabilities within 5G networks and highlighted the ongoing reliance on China in crucial sectors, particularly in pharmaceuticals and semiconductors.<sup>61</sup> Lexmann has also sounded the alarm on the hazards of TikTok, explaining the rationale behind its prohibition for European institutions' employees. She cautioned that TikTok poses not only a threat to countries and their leaders but also "to all of us."<sup>62</sup>

In addition to the science, technology, and trade dimensions of China-related topics, Miriam Lexmann has also weighed in on the subject of human rights violations committed by the Chinese government. Notably, she has expressed criticism regarding China's oppressive actions towards the Uyghurs and the people of Hong Kong. She has also highlighted emerging methods of curbing religious freedoms, such as the employment of artificial intelligence.<sup>63</sup> Lexmann has furthermore raised concerns about the "export" of Chinese repression to democratic nations, specifically referring to the unlawful police stations across Europe, including in Slovakia.<sup>64</sup> Lexmann is engaged on the issue also on the global level, not least due to her role as one of the two vice chairs of the Inter-Parliamentary Alliance on China (IPAC) from the European Parliament.

Lexmann, Štefanec, and KDH chairman Milan Majerský have all been vocal on the issue of Taiwan too. Lexmann, for instance, welcomed Taiwanese investments in the eastern part of Slovakia which has been struggling with underdevelopment and a lack of work opportunities for decades. She emphasized the significance and future potential of nurturing economic ties with Taiwan.<sup>65</sup> In another post, she underscored that Taiwan is planning a billion-dollar investment in businesses across Central and Eastern Europe — a promising opportunity that Slovak companies should seize.<sup>66</sup> Majerský, as the mayor of the eastern Slovakia region of Prešov, personally engaged with the Taipei Representative Office's head David Lee. Their discussions revolved around the anticipated investments and prospects for further collaboration.<sup>67</sup> Majerský also conveyed this prospect to Slovak business leaders. Štefanec, for his part, stressed the imperative of collaborating with Taiwan in the semiconductor domain.<sup>68</sup> He also voiced his endorsement of Taiwan's participation in the World Health Organization which China has long obstructed.<sup>69</sup>

### Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (OĽaNO): From Welcoming Sputnik V to Harsh Criticism of Putin

During its tenure leading the Slovak government from 2020 to 2023, the populist Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (The Ordinary People and Independent Personalities, OL'aNO) party actively promoted Slovakia's pro-Western orientation. However, beyond this period, the party's positions concerning Russia and China were mostly expressed by individual party members, notably its leader Igor Matovič, rather than being outlined in official programs or strategic visions. Yet, even these statements did not consistently form a significant part of the party's public discourse until the outbreak of the Ukraine war in February 2022. This can be partly attributed to the fact that OL'aNO has predominantly concentrated on domestic matters since its inception. As a result, the party's 11-point vision for Slovakia only lightly touches on foreign policy matters, dedicating just one point to assert its commitment to a pro-Western trajectory for Slovakia and its membership in a "useful EU and a functional NATO." The document refrains from explicitly naming either Russia or China.<sup>70</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

Even though Russia was not a primary focus on the OL'aNO agenda before February 24, 2022, the party already held a critical view of it prior to the invasion. According to its official stance dating back to 2020, the party recognized Slovakia's interest in maintaining positive and mutually beneficial relations with Russia. However, OL'aNO pointed out that Russia's own actions were impeding this goal, citing the annexation of Crimea but also the "unacceptable interference in elections, propagation of disinformation and fake news, and mounting intelligence operations even within Slovak territory." OL'aNO also stated that unless Russia alters its behavior, the sanctions imposed after the Crimea annexation should continue in full effect.<sup>71</sup>

A noticeable shift in the party's stance towards Russia emerged in 2021, prompted by Igor Matovič's decision to procure the Russian vaccine Sputnik V for Slovakia – a vaccine not approved by the EU.<sup>72</sup> However, available information suggests that this move was primarily driven by domestic political considerations and the shortage of vaccines at that time, without much consideration given to its international impact. Nonetheless, Matovič emerged as a prominent advocate of the Sputnik V vaccine within the EU. The Kremlin capitalized on Matovič's efforts to boost the vaccine's promotion both domestically and internationally. The then Slovak prime minister's endeavor to secure the vaccine's usage also served to reinforce narratives of alleged vaccine bias in Europe and the EU's purported shortcomings in supplying sufficient Western vaccines to its member states.<sup>73</sup>

After Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, OL'aNO adopted a strongly critical stance towards the Russian regime.<sup>74</sup> The party vehemently condemned the Russian attack,<sup>75</sup> advocated for the harshest possible sanctions against the aggressor,<sup>76</sup> supported designating Russia as a terrorist state,<sup>77</sup> countered pro-Kremlin narratives about the war, and cautioned against Russian hybrid attacks.<sup>78</sup> Via several posts on the party's Facebook and YouTube pages, OL'aNO addressed Russian hoaxes about the Bucha massacre,<sup>79</sup> manipulative narratives placing blame on Ukrainians for missile attacks,<sup>80</sup> pro-Kremlin disinformation concerning Ukraine's denazification,<sup>81</sup> and instances of Russian espionage in Slovakia.<sup>82</sup> Igor Matovič even likened Vladimir Putin to Hitler, accusing him of "literally stealing money from the wallets of Slovaks".<sup>83</sup>

On significant anniversaries related to Russia or its Soviet predecessor, OL'aNO brought attention to the dark side of Russian influence on Slovakia. Instead of commemorating holidays celebrating the liberation of Slovakia by the Red Army that could be used to spread pro-Kremlin narratives, OL'aNO and its members chose to commemorate the anniversary of the Soviet invasion of Czechoslovakia in August 1968. They drew parallels between the Russian oppression in Czechoslovakia during that time and the ongoing situation in Ukraine.<sup>84</sup> Concurrently, OL'aNO emphasized a clear distinction between the Russian regime and the Russian people, underscoring that the war was not initiated by the Russian people, but by Vladimir Putin.<sup>85</sup> This approach proactively countered the prevalent pro-Kremlin narratives accusing the West of harboring Russophobia.

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

In contrast to its stance on Russia, the OL'aNO party has given little attention to topics related to China. In 2020, the party issued an official statement to the daily Aktuality acknowledging the potential risks associated with Chinese technologies. The statement highlighted that "Permitting Chinese state-controlled or state-influenced companies to establish an advanced 5G network could present a significant security risk."<sup>86</sup> Since then, OL'aNO has not made substantial comments on Chinese technology issues, and during the reviewed period, the party did not explicitly address other China-related issues. Furthermore, the party's election program for the September 2023 elections does not touch upon its stance towards China.

Even during its time leading the Slovak government coalition in 2020-2023, OL'a-NO did not exhibit a clear-cut stance towards the relationship with Beijing. A notable instance is when the then Prime Minister Matovič participated in the summit of the platform for interaction between China and the countries of Central and Eastern Europe, known as 17+1, at the beginning of 2021. Just a few days prior to the summit, Matovič had insisted that he had no intention of attending and expressed a preference for negotiating with China within the 27+1 format that includes the entire EU. However, the aim of upholding strong trade relations with Beijing ultimately held sway, leading Matovič to reevaluate his decision. Following the signing of a protocol concerning the export of lamb and goat meat between Slovakia and China, Matovič altered his stance and eventually participated in the summit.<sup>87</sup>

### Progresívne Slovensko (PS): Long-Time Advocate of a Pro-Western Course

Since its establishment in 2017, the Progressivne Slovensko (Progressive Slovakia, PS) party has consistently advocated for Slovakia's alignment with the West and its strong integration within the EU and NATO. Concurrently, the party has maintained a critical stance towards Russia and China, consistently underscoring the discord in values between Slovakia and these two authoritarian nations. The party has also highlighted the multifaceted risks – ranging from security to economic and political – posed by these countries to both Slovakia and the wider EU. This stance carries through to the party's ongoing priorities for the September 2023 parliamentary elections. According to these priorities, Slovakia stands at a crossroads between West and East, with the elections poised to determine the country's path. If PS secures a place in the next government, the party pledges to provide voters with a future for Slovakia firmly anchored within the European Union and NATO.<sup>88</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

The stances towards Russia and China that the PS outlines in its election program are also evident in the party's official communication and the statements of its individual representatives on social media platforms and in the media. PS and several of its members have unequivocally condemned the Russian aggression against Ukraine, urging the Slovak government to take every possible measure to aid Slovakia's neighbor.<sup>89</sup> Deputy chairman of the party, Tomáš Valášek, for instance, firmly denounced the attack on Ukraine as "unprovoked, unjustified, and indefensible," squarely attributing the responsibility to Russia and the "dictator Putin" for the conflict. He not only called for humanitarian assistance but also advocated for military support, sanctions, and enhancing Slovakia's resilience against conventional, informational, and hybrid warfare.<sup>90</sup>

Since the outbreak of the war, the PS has consistently supported the strictest sanctions. The party and its leaders have backed European solidarity in the face of Putin's aggression and criticized Viktor Orbán's disruption of such unity. They have also highlighted that moving away from energy reliance on Russia is in the best interest of Slovakia and the entire EU, asserting that this step should have been taken long ago.<sup>91</sup> Chairman of the PS, Michal Šimečka, concurrently serving as a Vice-President of the European Parliament since 2022, went as far as to claim that "the European response to Putin's aggression should be more robust" and that the "current economic sanctions fall short." Šimečka disagreed, for instance, with the omission of severing Russia from the SWIFT payment system within the sanctions packages.<sup>92</sup> This stance was echoed by PS members Michal Truban,<sup>93</sup> Michal Wiezik,<sup>94</sup> and Martin Hojsík,<sup>95</sup>

who additionally criticized the readiness of the then Slovak Minister of Economy, Richard Sulík from the SaS party, to settle energy payments with Russia in roubles. Hojsík also countered the pro-Kremlin narrative which blamed the sanctions for rising inflation in the EU.<sup>96</sup> At the EU level, MEPs affiliated with PS lent their support not only to sanctions but also to designating Russia as a state sponsor of terrorism.<sup>97</sup>

The PS was critical not only towards Russian actions in Ukraine but also in Slovakia. Following the revelation by Slovak intelligence services that several Slovak citizens were actively involved in espionage activities benefiting Russia, the PS called for resolute measures against Russian espionage on Slovak soil, emphasizing that the Putin regime had unequivocally designated Slovakia as an adversary.<sup>98</sup> Vice-Chairman Tomáš Valášek even openly referred to Russian actions as a "threat to Slovak sovereignty" during a session with the Russian ambassador at the Committee on Foreign Affairs in the Slovak parliament.<sup>99</sup> The PS also endorsed the subsequent expulsion of three Russian diplomats from Slovakia.<sup>100</sup> PS Vice-Chair Irena Bihariová cautioned against the perils of Russian hybrid warfare in Slovakia. In a similar vein, Martin Hojsík urged Slovaks not to be misled by attempts to downplay the Russian invasion.<sup>101</sup> Michal Truban even called for measures to be taken against "Putin's propagandists in our country."<sup>102</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

Similar to their approach to Russia, the PS and its representatives also maintained a critical stance towards China. However, discussions pertaining to China were notably less frequent than those concerning Russia. When such discussions did take place, they predominantly revolved around highlighting critical dependencies and the necessity of upholding a unified EU stance towards Beijing. Offering comprehensive positions on both subjects, the PS Chairman Michal Šimečka played a pivotal role. During one of his media interviews he, for instance, elaborated on the significance of MEPs' endorsement of a new directive aimed at bolstering the protection of critical infrastructure in the European Union. Šimečka particularly underscored the directive's potential impact on additional critical infrastructure sectors across Europe.<sup>103</sup>

Šimečka's criticism of politicians veering towards Beijing at the expense of unity with Western allies has been echoed by PS Deputy Chairman Tomáš Valášek. He strongly objected to the remarks made by French President Macron regarding Taiwan during his visit to China. In his speech, Macron stated that, given the Sino-American tensions over Taiwan, Europe faced a substantial risk of becoming "entangled in crises that do not concern us." Valášek believes that Macron's statements "have arbitrarily positioned Europe as a disinterested bystander on the matter of Taiwan." Furthermore, Macron has also "publicly distanced" himself from the United States, a steadfast ally not only of France but of all of Europe. Valášek also criticized the timing of these remarks, occurring as they did during the period of Russian aggression against Ukraine, which has only underscored the importance of US defense assistance and highlighted the close alignment between Beijing and Moscow.<sup>104</sup>

In September 2022, Šimečka too addressed the escalating tensions between mainland China and Taiwan at the EU level, contributing as one of the authors of the

"Motion for a Resolution on the Situation in the Strait of Taiwan" that cautioned that "China's aggressive conduct towards Taiwan is the most pronounced in decades."<sup>105</sup> The resolution also made reference to President Xi Jinping's strengthening of ties with Vladimir Putin after Russia's aggression against Ukraine. This, according to the text, "clearly indicated his intent to erode global peace and security and challenge the established rules-based international system."<sup>106</sup>

During the 2020 election campaign, the PS expressed its reservations about the potential risks tied to the Chinese communist regime, not only in the broader context of the EU but also directly concerning Slovakia. Reacting to a pre-election poll by Aktuality about whether Huawei or other Chinese companies should be involved in building a 5G network in Slovakia, the party gave a definitive negative response. According to the official standpoint of the PS, such participation would present a security risk.<sup>107</sup> As the September 2023 elections approached, one of the party's representatives, Tamara Stohlová, shared her views on Chinese technologies, particularly focusing on TikTok, during a Denník N podcast. On one hand, she acknowledged the inherent security concerns stemming from TikTok's parent company, ByteDance, being headquartered in China. She stated that within the PS, TikTok is not used on devices containing sensitive data. However, Stohlová also argued that the PS's campaign should not entirely avoid the platform, as doing so could potentially cede this space to other parties like SMER-SD and Republika.<sup>108</sup>

### Republika: Balanced Position, But Only on Paper

The establishment of the party Republika (Republic) took place in 2021 following the departure of several prominent members from the far-right party L'udová strana naše Slovensko (L'SNS) led by Marián Kotleba. These former L'SNS members took over the once-centrist party Hlas Ludu and subsequently shifted its direction towards the right-wing of the political spectrum. As outlined in the party's official program, Republika advocates for a well-balanced foreign policy for Slovakia that encompasses "all directions", including relations with Russia and China. The party supports Slovakia's continued EU membership, but emphasizes that its outlook is not solely directed "towards the West, but also towards the East." In addition to fostering economic collaboration with European nations, the party aims to "cultivate trade partnerships with the Russian Federation, China, India, other BRICS nations, and other relevant global economies."109 However, this professed equilibrium is counteracted by the statements made by key figures within the party who criticize the EU, NATO, and the West at large and at the same time commend Russia and China. Strong pro-Russia or pro-China narratives have emerged in the party's discourse, particularly in connection with the ongoing conflict in Ukraine.

#### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

Regarding Russia's aggression against Ukraine, prominent members of the Republika party have adopted a stance that seeks to diminish Russia's accountability. Milan Uhrík, the chairman of the party, contended that the West bore "equal responsibility" for the conflict. He asserted that "With over 7 years of anti-Russian sanctions, hateful propaganda, and the expansion of US military influence to the East (even reaching Slovakia), Russia was left with little choice but to halt the encroachment of its adversaries." Uhrík continued his argument by defending Russia's reasoning for the war, asserting that Russia had consistently been victimized by the West, which harbors animosity towards Russia's very existence.<sup>110</sup> This portrayal of Russia as a victim of a Russophobic West has also been propagated by the Kremlin and pro-Russian entities in various forms over the years, as a means to rationalize Russia's assertive foreign policies.<sup>111</sup> Uhrík contended that even with the outbreak of the full-scale war, it was Western actions that forced Russia to react. This perspective is consistent with Uhrík's previously articulated views, including his claim that the anti-government protests in Ukraine in 2013 were funded and coordinated by Western interests. He has also consistently opposed the sanctions imposed on Russia following the annexation of Crimea.<sup>112</sup>

Uhrík's fellow party members shared a similar perspective on the war. Marián Ďuriš went as far as to openly characterize the conflict as "a senseless war driven by the agendas of the US and Western European nations ... with the sole objective of weakening, dismantling, and fracturing Russia."<sup>113</sup> Miroslav Urban, for his part, contended that the conflict in Ukraine was "meticulously devised and instigated by Western powers."<sup>114</sup> A number of Republika party members further alleged that the Slovak government was too aligned with the interests of Western powers. They argued that it was time to prioritize national interests and put Slovakia first.<sup>115</sup>

Through a narrowly-defined emphasis on Slovakia's national interests, Republika and its key figures also voiced criticism towards the sanctions imposed on Russia. Milan Uhrík, who is also an MEP, for instance, asserted during a speech delivered to the European Parliament that "self-destructive sanctions should be lifted without delay."<sup>116</sup> In another video, he warned about the impending "steep price hikes," claiming that "anti-Russian sanctions will bring the EU to its knees."<sup>117</sup> Milan Mazurek also weighed in on the sanctions' repercussions, contending that they were "destroying" the European population. He further opined that "Europe is being guided by an anti-European clique that, by proclaiming its intention to conquer Putin, is effectively securing a future marked by impoverishment and a sense of despair."<sup>118</sup>

In addition to sanctions, members of Republika have openly criticized the designation of Russia as a terrorist state by the European Parliament. Several of them deemed this designation absurd and sought to divert attention from Russian wrongdoings through 'whataboutism'. For instance, Tomáš Špaček remarked, "Labelling the Russian Federation as a sponsor of terrorism is preposterous for a NATO member state. NATO holds responsibility for millions of innocent lives and could be seen as the largest terrorist organization."<sup>119</sup> Within the European Parliament, Milak Uhrík cast his vote against the labelling of Russia as a terrorist state. In a video, he further elaborated, stating, "If we were to measure by the same yardstick the US and Ukraine, both of which have also committed atrocities, they could be seen as terrorist states as well."<sup>120</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

The party's official agenda for the 2023 elections and its communication on social media and in the media reveal an uncritical and at times even sympathetic approach towards Beijing. The party is inclined towards deepening trade relations with China and even positively assessed China's proposed 'peace plan' for Ukraine.

Milan Uhrík, for instance, portrayed China similarly to Russia – as a victim of the West's attempts to tarnish its global image. In a speech at the European Parliament, he rebuked the Western labelling of China as a threat, accusing Western nations of hypocrisy. Just as with his approach to Russia's aggression against Ukraine, he steered the focus away from China's escalating tensions over Taiwan and human rights violations. Instead, he highlighted instances of past conflicts involving the West and the United States.<sup>121</sup> Uhrík contended that the West is also provoking China, citing the visit of Nancy Pelosi, the Speaker of the US House of Representatives, to Taiwan in August 2022. He urged Slovaks to prevent their country from being dragged into

the "provocations and destabilization" instigated by "Euro-fanatics" and "American cowboys" worldwide. Instead, in his view, Slovakia should strive to secure the nation's prosperity through positive relationships that will endure despite the misguided actions of Western leadership.<sup>122</sup> Additionally, Uhrík's party colleague Miroslav Urban also commented on the Taiwan issue, criticizing the use of Slovak citizens' money to fund a delegation of Slovak MPs to Taiwan.<sup>123</sup>

Republika and its leaders also highlighted China's positive image, contrasting it with the West, in the context of Beijing's stance on the war in Ukraine and its 'peace plan' proposed a year after the war's outbreak. China's stated position gained full support within the party.<sup>124</sup> Party chairman Uhrík even met with China's representatives to the European Union in Brussels to discuss the initiative. He expressed his belief that the Chinese proposal "currently offers the most realistic and promising starting point for ending the violent conflict, restoring (global) peace, and, above all, restoring normalcy to all of us."<sup>125</sup> The Chinese initiative also garnered support from Tomáš Špaček, who shared on his social media profile the endorsement of China's proposal by Hungarian Foreign Minister Szijjarto.<sup>126</sup>

### Sloboda a Solidarita (SaS): Supporting Taiwan and Bashing Russia, Except on Sanctions

The Sloboda a Solidarita party (Freedom and Solidarity, SaS) has held a longstanding dedication to Slovakia's membership in the European Union and NATO, a stance reaffirmed in its priorities for the 2023 elections. The party's program also takes a critical perspective towards Russia, particularly in light of its actions in Ukraine. However, the program does not directly address China. At the same time, SaS has been one of the parties with the strongest support for developing ties with Taiwan. The strong stance on the authoritarian powers is, however, undermined by the party's sometimes conflicted views on the issue of sanctions.

#### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

SaS identified Russia as a security risk for Slovakia already prior to the previous elections in 2020<sup>127</sup>, and the same stance is carried over into the program for the September 2023 elections. The opening paragraphs of the "Foreign and European Affairs" section strongly denounce Russia's aggression against Ukraine. The document depicts Russia not only as an aggressor but also as an unreliable international partner, repeatedly disregarding international law and its own commitments. SaS commits to advocating for Russia's expulsion from the UN and pushing for "the most robust possible sanctions against the Russian Federation and its leaders."<sup>128</sup>

However, a lack of consensus regarding sanctions is evident within SaS, with the party leader Richard Sulík himself frequently undermining unequivocal support for such measures. While Sulík did express backing for the implementation of sanctions after February 24, 2022, during his tenure as Minister of the Economy (2021-2022), he simultaneously advocated for exemptions for Slovakia and proposed a three-year transitional period which would soften the impact of sanctions on Russia.<sup>129</sup> Paralleling pro-Kremlin narratives, he also cautioned against sanctions that might inflict more harm on Europe than on Russia.<sup>130</sup> Even a few months prior to Russia's full-scale invasion, Sulík contended that sanctions "merely cause harm, and the Russians won't be giving Crimea back anyway."<sup>131</sup> These statements were subsequently manipulated by Russian media, notably the state-controlled TASS news agency.<sup>132</sup> However, despite Sulík's statement, the SaS party continued to officially support sanctions, as affirmed through a press release.<sup>133</sup>

Sulík's stance contrasts with that of his party colleagues, who advocated for the strictest possible sanctions. For instance, Vladimíra Marcinková, chair of the European Committee of the National Council of the Slovak Republic and SaS member,

has called for robust sanctions since Russia's recognition of the separatist regions in eastern Ukraine.<sup>134</sup> MEP Eugen Jurzyca has countered the pro-Kremlin narrative that sanctions would harm Europe more than Russia. In a Facebook post, he emphasized, "The entire world will feel the effects of a harsh economic battle, but Russia will be impacted even more significantly than the West."<sup>135</sup> Likewise, SaS security team leader Juraj Krúpa challenged a statement by Russian Foreign Minister Lavrov, who claimed that sanctions against Russia would not yield the intended results. Krúpa asserted that Russia will experience the repercussions of these sanctions even more intensely than it anticipates.<sup>136</sup>

Several SaS representatives have actively engaged with the topic of Russian war crimes and the designation of Russia as a terrorist state since the war's start. In January 2023, the party took a significant step by presenting a motion to the Slovak Parliament to declare Russia a state sponsor of terrorism, which was subsequently endorsed by the attending MPs. Concurrently, several SaS representatives offered their support for initiatives aimed at establishing a dedicated tribunal for prosecuting acts of aggression, as well as advocating for the prosecution of crimes against humanity and war crimes committed in Ukraine.<sup>137</sup> Throughout the conflict's duration, Mária Kolíková, the former Minister of Justice, played a prominent role in this initiative. She consistently emphasized the imperative of holding those responsible for war crimes in Ukraine accountable. Anna Zemanová, another SaS party member, went even further, likening Russia's actions in the occupied territory to "genocide" after her field trip to Ukraine.<sup>138</sup>

In addition to their condemnation of Russian actions in Ukraine, SaS and its members also expressed criticism towards Russian activities within Slovakia. In the wake of the war's onset, SaS MPs voiced concerns about a "hybrid war being waged by Russia on Slovak territory" and urged law enforcement agencies, intelligence services, and other relevant authorities not to underestimate this threat. Instead, they called for effective measures to counter it, stressing the importance of safeguarding Slovakia's security and democratic values.<sup>139</sup> In the aftermath of the apprehension of three Slovak individuals engaged in espionage activities on behalf of Russia, Juraj Krúpa further underscored the need for a comprehensive investigation into potential collaborators of the Putin regime in Slovakia. He particularly highlighted the role of several politicians who, in recent years, had demonstrated significant support for Russia.<sup>140</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

Unlike its approach to Russia, the SaS foreign policy program for the 2023 elections does not address topics related to China at all. Nonetheless, the official SaS Facebook account and party representatives have made multiple comments regarding these topics during the reviewed period. In relation to Tibet and human rights concerns, SaS marked the 74th anniversary of the day when "Communist China forcibly occupied Tibet, resulting in the loss of tens of thousands of lives due to violent suppression of protests."<sup>141</sup> A year prior, SaS had endorsed the strong condemnation of China's ac-

tions in Tibet via one of its members, Peter Osuský, who likened them to the actions of Hitler and Putin.<sup>142</sup>

Osuský, who chairs the Taiwan-Slovakia Friendship Group in the National Council, is actively engaged in several topics related to China. He has consistently argued both in the parliament and in the media that Taiwan has significantly higher investment in Slovakia than China, contributing more to employment in the country.<sup>143</sup> He has also been vocal about Taiwan's exclusion from international organizations and has highlighted China's human rights violations. In April 2023, along with fellow SaS colleagues, he joined a group of Slovak MPs in issuing a statement concerning President Macron's remarks during his visit to China. The statement criticized Macron's comments as "detrimental to the transatlantic partnership between Europe and the United States". The MEPs also expressed their belief in providing more support to Taiwan in its resistance against mainland China's authoritarian regime, emphasizing the need for cooperation in defense and security to discourage any aggressive actions by Communist China towards Taiwan.<sup>144</sup>

Enhancement of cooperation with Taiwan was actively pursued by the SaS representative Karol Galek during his tenure as Deputy Minister of the Economy. Since economic interactions with Taiwan had primarily been driven by private companies for numerous years, Galek aimed to bolster collaborative efforts at the level of governmental authorities, particularly in the realm of microchip technology. Galek underscored the significance of establishing strong business ties with Taiwan, the world's largest producer of microchips - vital components for Slovakia's automotive industry which is one of the drivers of the Slovak economy. This rationale motivated his visit to Taiwan, despite calls from China urging its cancellation.<sup>145</sup> Galek also emphasized the pivotal role Taiwan played during the pandemic. Slovakia's decision to donate vaccines to Taiwan was based on the nation's earlier assistance to Slovakia, including the supply of medical masks. Furthermore, Galek highlighted Taiwan's considerable investments in Slovakia.<sup>146</sup> By highlighting Taiwan's economic significance for Slovakia, Galek stood apart from the approach taken by several members of previous Slovak governments, who prioritized cultivating economic ties with China, even in the face of Beijing's human rights violations.

### Slovenská národná strana (SNS): Sticking to Russia Even After the Invasion of Ukraine

Founded in 1990, Slovenská národná strana (Slovak National Party, SNS) bore witness to Slovakia's trajectory towards the West following the collapse of the Soviet Union. Nonetheless, the party itself leaned more towards anti-American and Eurosceptic viewpoints. These inclinations were coupled with a pro-Russian stance that gained momentum after the party came under the leadership of its current party chief, Andrej Danko.

During the reviewed period, SNS did not present a comprehensive election program on its official website. Nevertheless, its long-term strategic objectives concerning domestic and foreign policy are outlined in the "Profile" section of the website. In this section, the party advocates for the assertion of the Slovak Republic's state sovereignty across both domestic and foreign policy realms. Regarding the European Union, it rejects the notions of "a centralist European supranational superstate" and "a vision of a strong federation with limitations on national sovereignty and the principles of sovereignty." However, the party does not take an opposing stance towards EU or NATO membership itself. Similarly, the SNS neither manifests opposition nor inclination towards Russia or China. Nevertheless, the party does underscore its endorsement of "strengthening the Slavic identity across the European continent."<sup>147</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

While the SNS party does not explicitly outline its stance on Moscow in its "Profile" section on the official website, the party's statements and those of its leader, Andrej Danko, on social media reflect a positive disposition towards Russia. Following the annexation of the Luhansk and Donetsk oblasts, the SNS posted on its Facebook page that it views president Vladimir Putin's actions as justified. It also criticized the Slovak government's official condemnation of Putin's actions and the outcome of the 2020 Slovak elections resulting in a pro-Western government, which SNS deemed as placing the country "under the sphere of influence of the West, specifically the United States of America." The SNS opposes this trend and aims to prevent Slovakia from aligning with any single sphere. Instead, it advocates for maintaining positive relations with both the West and the East.<sup>148</sup>

The party's leader Danko expressed a similar sentiment, noting in a July 2022 Facebook post that he "believes the post-2024 government, of which the SNS will be a part, will work to restore amicable relations with the East."<sup>149</sup> He also claimed on his YouTube channel that his perspective on Russia remained unchanged even after its invasion of Ukraine.<sup>150</sup> Additionally, both the SNS and Danko embraced pro-Kremlin narratives in their Facebook and Twitter posts, asserting that Russia was compelled into war by Western pressure. Both posts contended that Putin's actions were taken to "safeguard the lives and well-being of Russian citizens."<sup>151</sup> Furthermore, Danko argued that "Ukraine had been torn for eight years," suggesting that "the current situation cannot be straightforwardly characterized as a Russian attack."<sup>152</sup>

SNS and its members expressed criticism regarding the sanctions imposed on Russia, contending that they have a more detrimental effect on the EU and Slovakia than on Russia. Danko and his electoral coalition colleague Tomáš Taraba asserted that sanctions disproportionately harm Eastern European countries, while Western European nations as well as the US and China reap benefits from them.<sup>153</sup> They both also lent their support to Hungary's stance on sanctions and commended Orbán's defense of national interests.<sup>154</sup> Furthermore, both Danko and another SNS representative, Ján Krišanda, accused the EU of intending to harm Slovakia. Danko stated that "Brussels is intentionally destroying the middle class and industry in our country"<sup>155</sup> and Krišanda wrote that "the EU is ruthlessly dismantling us, reducing smaller states to mere colonies."<sup>156</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

The SNS party did not address topics related to China on its official channels during the reviewed period, and its representatives made only limited comments on the issue. Tomáš Taraba expressed a positive view of China's stance regarding the war in Ukraine. He commended Beijing as a counterbalance to the West and remarked that discussions about the conflict were more open outside of Europe and North America.<sup>157</sup> Andrej Danko emphasized the importance of Slovakia fostering strong relationships with both the West and the East, including China.<sup>158</sup>

Even during his tenure as the chairman of the National Council of the Slovak Republic from 2016 to 2020, Danko advocated for cultivating favorable ties with Beijing. During this time, he attempted to facilitate a deal on the export of pork from Slovakia to China, a move that contradicted his own policy of promoting the consumption of domestic agricultural products. Despite the minimal impact such exports would have on Slovakia's trade balance with China, Danko criticized President Zuzana Čaputová for addressing human rights concerns when she met Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi in 2019. According to Danko, her actions could have endangered bilateral trade relations.<sup>159</sup> Since its establishment, the Sme rodina (We Are Family) party has predominantly focused on domestic matters rather than foreign affairs. Consequently, the party's program for the 2023 elections dedicates minimal attention to this sphere and refrains from explicitly outlining its stances towards Euro-Atlantic partners, Russia, and China.<sup>160</sup> The statements of the party representatives on social media and in the media likewise lack a distinct and unified standpoint concerning these two authoritarian nations and the associated topics. Notably, the party's position on sanctions against Russia and, to a lesser degree, cooperation with China remains conflicted.

#### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

Even prior to the outbreak of the conflict in Ukraine, Sme rodina had already characterized Russia as a "strategic challenge to the European Union and NATO," albeit not yet perceiving it as a threat comparable to Islam, as the party stated.<sup>161</sup> However, in the wake of the events on February 24, 2022, this stance began to shift, and Sme rodina adopted a notably more critical stance towards Russia. The party swiftly condemned Russian aggression and advocated for unity with Western partners within the EU and NATO.<sup>162</sup> Shortly after the invasion, the party's official Facebook profile labelled Putin as an aggressor who, despite international efforts, chose to invade a sovereign nation. The post also highlighted the anticipated surge in disinformation regarding the conflict, including attempts to downplay its underlying causes.<sup>163</sup>

Apart from Boris Kollár,<sup>164</sup> the deputy chairman of the party, Milan Krajniak, and MP Peter Pčolinský, also voiced strong opposition to Russian aggression. Krajniak consistently conveyed his stance on the conflict during the reviewed period through social media and media interviews. Speaking with Denník N, he asserted that the Sme rodina party stood fully united in its pro-Western positions. He emphasized Russia's well-known territorial ambitions, which it has demonstrated a willingness to enforce through military means. Krajniak also criticized Viktor Orbán's approach towards Russia, emphasizing his own endeavors to demonstrate to the public that Slovakia's orientation is towards the West, not the East. He urged people to contemplate whether they had ever "ridden in a Russian car, used a Russian mobile phone, desired to vacation in Crimea, or to study in Krasnoyarsk."<sup>165</sup> Deputy President of the National Council Peter Pčolinský too characterized Russia as an unreliable partner. On the first anniversary of the war, he underscored in a Facebook post that instead of cultivating relations with Russia, Slovakia should focus on developing ties with reliable and predictable neighbors.<sup>166</sup>

The stance of Sme rodina and its members on sanctions against Russia displays less cohesion and clarity. Prior to the war in Ukraine, several party members expressed their critical stance towards the European sanctions imposed on Russia following its annexation of Crimea. For instance, in a 2019 interview with Euractiv, Pčolinský shared his belief that sanctions against Russia were economically irrational and amounted to an empty gesture that had yielded no benefits for Slovakia.<sup>167</sup> Despite this criticism of the sanctions, Sme rodina openly denounced the annexation of Crimea.<sup>168</sup> A similar sense of ambivalence attends the party's position on the current sanctions on Russia. Although Sme rodina supports their implementation with unity across the EU, its members underscore the adverse repercussions these sanctions have on Slovakia.<sup>169</sup>

The party's backing of sanctions on Russia has also been brought into question by Sme rodina leader Boris Kollár's interactions with individuals close to the Kremlin. In January 2023, he hosted six MEPs from the French far-right Rassemblement National party, led by Marine Le Pen. Notably, two of these MEPs feature on the Ukrainian sanctions list due to their support for Putin's regime and their recognition of the Crimea annexation. Additionally, one of them is under investigation by the French prosecutor's office for alleged corrupt activities in support of Russia. Following media coverage of the meeting, Kollár asserted that he was unaware of the investigation or sanctions list.<sup>170</sup> A similar reply was offered by Kollár in response to a photograph depicting him alongside the pro-Kremlin biker group Noční vlci (Night Wolves) during celebrations commemorating the liberation of Bratislava from fascism in April 2020. The group members are proponents of Russian nationalism, and they have previously been involved in the annexation of Crimea and the conflict in eastern Ukraine. The group's leader, Aleksandr Zaldostanov, maintains a close friendship with Vladimir Putin and is subject to Western sanctions.<sup>171</sup>

Kollár's stance concerning pro-Russian alternative media raises questions as well. For instance, in March 2022, he likened the pro-Russian outlet Hlavné správy to standard media outlets like the well-established and factual Denník N, despite repeated warnings from civil society regarding the ties of Hlavné správy to Russia and a video showing one of its contributing writers accepting a bribe from an employee of the Russian embassy in Slovakia. Furthermore, Kollár gave interviews to pro-Russian media, invested in advertising there, and shared their articles on his Facebook page.<sup>172</sup> In an interview with the Slovak daily Postoj in June 2022, he even remarked that he would consider investing in advertising on Hlavné správy again when it resumes its activities.<sup>173</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

In regard to China, the party's positions cannot be easily categorized as overtly pro-China. Rather, there seems to be an inclination within the party to overemphasize China's economic significance for Slovakia while disregarding the potential risks, including matters such as investment in crucial infrastructure or human rights abuses within China. Furthermore, the party's stance on China's position concerning the conflict in Ukraine also appears to be unclear.

This lack of a clear stance was also evident during Boris Kollár's visit to Beijing in April 2023 when he was still serving as the head of the Slovak National Council. Even before the trip, the official press release indicated that the primary topics for discussion between Chinese and Slovak representatives would revolve around collaboration in tourism, science, technology, and innovation. Indeed, Kollár adhered to an economic approach during his discussions with his Chinese counterpart Zhao Leji. Their talks focused on potential investments in agriculture, car manufacturing, and transportation, including the consideration of an air route connecting Bratislava and Beijing, as well as cooperation between universities.<sup>174</sup> In one of his Facebook posts, Kollár mentioned that the Chinese side expressed a willingness to cooperate, and he indicated that Slovakia can anticipate the introduction of a high-speed train service connecting the capital, Bratislava, in the west with the second-largest city, Košice, in the east of Slovakia in the near future.<sup>175</sup> However, the prospect of such deep involvement in Slovakia's critical infrastructure, although highly improbable, could counteract efforts aimed at curbing Chinese investment in the critical infrastructure of European Union member states. This scenario could potentially present security risks. Based on the available information, the trip's agenda did not include discussions about China's alignment with Russia.<sup>176</sup>

Originally, Kollár's trip was planned to include a visit to the Huawei Shanghai Showroom and a working lunch with company representatives. However, the meeting was eventually cancelled.<sup>177</sup> Concerns about Huawei's technology and its connections to Chinese intelligence services have been present in the EU for several years. The Slovak Information Service (SIS) also issued a warning about this in 2019. Together with the Slovak Ministry of the Interior, they advised top constitutional officials and key civil servants against using Huawei devices.<sup>178</sup> Even the Sme rodina party has acknowledged the potential risks associated with Chinese technology in the past.<sup>179</sup> Interestingly, it was under the leadership of Vladimir Pčolinský, a nominee of the Sme rodina party, that the SIS published its annual report, which, for the first time, delved more explicitly into the activities of Chinese intelligence services in Slovakia.<sup>180</sup>
# SMER-sociálna demokracia (SMER-SD): From Endorsing the European Path to an Eastward Turn

For over two decades of its presence on the Slovak political stage, the SMER-SD (Direction-Social Democracy) party has been characterized by a dual-track approach towards Western partners, as well as Russia and China. On the surface, the party and its longstanding leader Robert Fico have supported Slovakia's Euro-Atlantic orientation and unity within the EU and NATO, especially during the periods when SMER-SD was part of the Slovak government. However, certain actions and statements by key party members have contradicted this stance, reflecting inclinations towards Russia and China.<sup>181</sup> Following the party's move to the opposition in 2020 and the split of the HLAS-SD party, increasing positioning against the then pro-Western government led by Igor Matovič, later succeeded by Eduard Heger, emerged. This positioning extended towards the USA and NATO, all the while placing greater emphasis on fostering positive relations and cooperation with Russia.<sup>182</sup> This was evident in the party's support for the use of the Russian Sputnik vaccine during the pandemic and its opposition to the defense agreement with the United States.<sup>183</sup>

### **VIEWS ON RUSSIA**

The sections in SMER-SD's program for the 2023 elections that address Russia and the war in Ukraine largely mirror the party's two-pronged approach towards Russia after the annexation of Crimea. Even during that time, SMER-SD and the then-Prime Minister Fico officially endorsed Slovakia's alignment with Euro-Atlantic structures, while concurrently advocating for the cultivation of relationships across the globe, including with Eastern partners. Fico characterized the annexation of Crimea as a violation of international law rather than an act of aggression, and he supported diplomatic resolutions instead of sanctions and the isolation of Russia from the global community. While in Brussels, he voted in favor of anti-Russian sanctions, but in Slovakia, he critiqued them and suggested their discontinuation.<sup>184</sup>

The party's program for the 2023 elections affirms that SMER-SD "views Slovakia's membership in the European Union (EU) as indispensable" and "will uphold its commitments stemming from NATO membership."<sup>185</sup> However, the program also criticizes what it sees as the formation of a new "Iron Curtain" between the West and the East, pledging to strive for "fundamental normalization of relations between the Slovak Republic, the entire EU, and the Russian Federation." The party disavows the "policy of creating adversaries" and expresses its interest in fostering amicable ties with all nations globally. The document also refrains from labelling Russia's actions in Ukraine as aggression. Instead, it asserts that it "regards the deployment of Russian military force in Ukraine as a breach of international law." Additionally, it notes that it also views the "US invasion of Iraq and the establishment of Kosovo" as instances of international law violations.<sup>186</sup>

The statements made by party members about Russia after the full-scale invasion of Ukraine are also marked by ambivalence. While many members of SMER-SD formally condemned the attack, some also sought to downplay Russia's culpability. This aligns with the strategy of manipulative narratives employed by the Kremlin itself in defending the war. These narratives include claims such as Russia's attack being a response to NATO expansion or the conflict being a proxy war between Russia and the US or the West.<sup>187</sup> In a manner reminiscent of Russian state media, Luboš Blaha, known for his prolific social media presence and vitriolic rhetoric, even cast doubt on whether Russian soldiers were responsible for the massacre in Bucha.<sup>188</sup> Within the European Parliament, SMER-SD MEP Monika Beňová declined to vote in favor of designating Russia as a terrorist state.<sup>189</sup>

A number of party members even commemorated Russia Day at the Russian embassy alongside Ambassador Igor Bratchikov. The ambassador also attended SMER-SD's celebration of the Slovak National Uprising anniversary in August 2022.<sup>190</sup> SMER-SD has, in fact, incorporated the commemoration of holidays celebrating the liberation of Slovakia from fascism into its program, affirming its intention to continue honoring the memory of the Red Army sacrifices for Slovakia's liberation."<sup>191</sup>

Regarding sanctions against Russia, SMER-SD's stance is more unequivocal. Several party members held the view that the current sanctions regime is either ineffective or, even worse, more detrimental to both Slovakia and the EU than to Russia. In a video statement, for instance, Fico claimed that "The poorly designed anti-Russian sanctions, with disastrous consequences for those who formulated them, prompt European Union citizens to question why they must endure temperatures of 19 degrees in their rooms during winter due to the conflict in Ukraine, and why they are told to wear two sweaters."192 In another video, he criticized the "absurd sanctions from Brussels" that are adversely affecting Slovak companies.<sup>193</sup> L'uboš Blaha also joined the criticism, asserting that the sanctions "are destroying Europe, not Russia."194 Furthermore, he propagated the notion that Americans are benefiting financially from these sanctions.<sup>195</sup> Ladislav Kamenický, another SMER-SD representative, echoed the sentiment and appended that "Slovaks are left to freeze and go hungry due to these ineffective sanctions!"196 During the period under review, multiple posts by SMER-SD representatives linked allegations of ineffectual and damaging sanctions with their support for Viktor Orbán's policies as well as Hungary's stance on sanctions.<sup>197</sup>

#### **VIEWS ON CHINA**

SMER-SD's stance towards China is notably less emphasized than its stance towards Russia. This holds true both for the party's September 2023 election program and for the statements made by its representatives in the media and on social media platforms. The party's foreign policy program for the 2023 elections, for instance, makes only two mentions of China. The first instance pertains to China's alliance with Russia after the outbreak of the conflict in Ukraine. Here, SMER-SD attributes the deepening of this relationship to the Western response and criticizes what it perceives as support for a new Cold War. The second instance arises when SMER-SD pledges, should it succeed in the elections, to adopt a foreign policy that refrains from intervening in the internal matters of other nations and acknowledges the choices of countries like "China, which have opted for governance models differing from parliamentary democracy."<sup>198</sup>

Nevertheless, the program does not explicitly outline plans for cooperation with China or articulate a vision for the advancement of bilateral relations. Instead, the document broadly asserts that SMER-SD will foster positive relations with all interested countries around the world. This underscores the diminishing interest of SMER-SD and Robert Fico in the matter of Slovak-Chinese economic collaboration. Fico had initially been proactive in this area during his first term as prime minister between 2006 and 2010. During this period, he primarily concentrated on attracting Chinese investments to Slovakia, even at the expense of disregarding human rights concerns in China.<sup>199</sup> Fico also instrumentalized the issue of China in his personal political conflict with the then President Andrej Kiska, who had informally met with the Dalai Lama in Slovakia in 2016. Fico strongly criticized this meeting, stressing that both the Slovak Government and the entire EU adhered to the One-China policy.<sup>200</sup> Subsequently, due to various unrealized investment plans, Fico gradually began to scale back his involvement in matters related to China.<sup>201</sup> Nevertheless, SMER-SD has maintained an active role in the Slovak-Chinese Friendship Group of the Slovak National Council. Notably, the group is chaired by Maroš Kondrót from SMER-SD, with a majority of its members coming from SMER-SD, including the party's deputy leader, L'uboš Blaha.<sup>202</sup>

Blaha holds a very positive stance toward China, which he promoted on his Facebook profile until his account was blocked by Meta in mid-2022 due to repeated violations of the platform's rules.<sup>203</sup> Currently, he primarily expresses his views through the SMER-SD party's account and his Telegram profile. His communication on China predominantly revolve around advocating the One-China Policy. During the period under review, he criticized Nancy Pelosi's visit to Taiwan<sup>204</sup> and later contested an article by Aktuality that questioned his stance on Tibet's independence. He countered the article by asserting that "according to the atlas, Tibet is part of China and is taught as such in schools."205 Furthermore, in 2019, Blaha asserted that the communist regime had brought development, prosperity, and liberation from the despotic theocracy of local monks to the Tibetan people, a narrative that closely echoes the official line presented by Beijing. During that same year, he participated in a trip to China funded by the government there.<sup>206</sup> Upon his return, he characterized the Hong Kong protests in line with the official Chinese narrative, portraying them as an attempted color revolution with Western backing.<sup>207</sup> He also downplayed human rights concerns during the pandemic, posting on his Facebook page that "We too have the masks from that 'evil communist' China that liberal trolls and American poodles have been criticizing for years for its human rights and democracy violations."208

In contrast to Blaha, the official social media accounts of SMER-SD and several of its members during the period examined primarily focused their comments on the Chinese 'peace plan,' which garnered their support. During a SMER-SD press confer-

ence, Robert Fico expressed his approval of China's 12-point document and stated that he had already engaged in discussions with the Chinese ambassador and his team on the issue. He also conveyed his regret that the EU had not engaged with the 'peace plan' on the anniversary of the war's commencement.<sup>209</sup> Juraj Blanár, Fico's party colleague, echoed with a sentiment nearly identical to Fico's.<sup>210</sup> Fico later utilized the Chinese initiative in a Facebook post to criticize what he saw as the EU's undue alignment with the United States, a stance he believed was hindering peace.<sup>211</sup>

40

While parties exhibiting pro-Russian and pro-Chinese stances are in the minority in terms of their numbers, they are garnering significant popular support in Slovakia. Notably, Republika, SNS, and SMER-SD have displayed the most uncritical or even sympathetic attitudes towards both Russia and China during the period under review. Conversely, PS, OL'aNO, SaS, KDH, and Demokrati have maintained a critical attitude towards Russia. Similarly, these parties have expressed a skeptical stance on China, except for OL'aNO, which refrained from openly addressing China-related subjects on its official channels throughout the reviewed timeframe. Positioned in-between critical and uncritical positions towards Russia and China are HLAS-SD and Sme rodina. As is shown by the analysis, positive views of Russia and China are often linked to each other.

It is evident that the Russian aggression against Ukraine acted as a pivotal moment for Slovak politics. For certain parties that had previously held ambiguous stances towards China and Russia, the onset of the conflict marked a clear shift towards a critical viewpoint. On the other hand, for others, the Russian invasion presented fresh opportunities to leverage issues pertaining to Russia and China. This was especially notable in how these parties linked these international matters with domestic concerns, such as criticizing the ruling Slovak government which had openly affirmed its commitment to Western unity and support for Ukraine.

Parties critical of Russia and China have predominantly positioned themselves against these actors on matters pertaining to human rights issues, their global hybrid activities including those in Slovakia, collaboration with Taiwan, and, to a lesser extent, critical dependencies in economy and technology. In light of the conflict in Ukraine, they have identified Russia as the instigator of the conflict, condemned Russian war atrocities, endorsed sanctions, and advocated for a resolution to the conflict that would not be detrimental to Ukraine. Conversely, the issue of risks associated with Chinese technology and academic and scientific cooperation did not emerge as a prominent concern among these parties during the reviewed period. The exception was mainly KDH and PS, which have expressed complex opinions on the issue, partly due to their MEPs bringing the issues from the European level to Slovak politics.

For political parties wavering between critical and lenient stances towards Moscow and Beijing, the issue of sanctions has proven to be a significant point of contention in their approach to Russia. Concerning China, the emphasis has been on fostering favorable trade relations, sometimes at the expense of addressing human rights concerns tied to the Chinese regime and overlooking potential risks tied to Chinese investments in Slovakia. While representatives from both HLAS-SD and Sme rodina expressed support for a unified European stance towards Russia, they have raised doubts about the effectiveness of sanctions and cautioned against their adverse repercussions on Slovakia. Their statements have often echoed narratives akin to those propagated by pro-Kremlin actors. This notably includes the claim that sanctions purportedly inflict more harm on the countries implementing them than on Russia itself. While the SaS party has been steadfast in its support of Ukraine and the official line of the party has been to support sanctions, the party leader Richard Sulík has also repeatedly cast doubt on their effectiveness and underscored their adverse impact on Slovakia. Given the unpopularity of sanctions among the Slovak population and the central focus of both parties on domestic issues – such as reducing cost of living and everyday expenses – advocating for sanctions could imperil the parties' electoral gains. However, by criticizing sanctions, Slovak politicians also indirectly align themselves with Kremlin strategies, inadvertently contributing to the fragmentation of European solidarity. This approach, ultimately aimed at securing electoral support, exploits people's anxieties about the future and the consequences of the war.

Despite the Russian aggression against Ukraine, three Slovak parties continued to exhibit uncritical or even sympathetic stances towards Moscow throughout the reviewed period. Republika, SMER-SD, and SNS downplayed Russia's culpability in the conflict and criticized the sanctions targeting Russia. They also urged for peace, even if it meant losses for Ukraine and gains for Moscow, and advocated against cutting ties with Russia. In their discourse on these matters, representatives from these three parties also on several occasions employed pro-Kremlin narratives. For instance, they sought to diminish Russia's responsibility for the war in Ukraine by attributing it to Western actions, which they suggested had compelled Russia to resort to aggression. Utilizing 'whataboutism', the parties often redirected attention to the US and Western involvement in conflicts such as those in Iraq, Afghanistan, and Yugoslavia.

SMER-SD, Republika, and SNS also underscored Slovakia's narrowly defined national interests in matters related to the conflict in Ukraine. This emphasis on Slovak national interests was also present in the rhetoric of HLAS-SD, which has otherwise largely exhibited a pro-Western attitude. In stressing national interests, these parties positioned themselves against the pro-Western government of Eduard Heger and the interim administration of L'udovít Ódor. These parties accused the governments of prioritizing the needs of Ukraine and yielding to Western pressure to the detriment of Slovakia and its populace.

At a time when the nation finds itself in close proximity to an armed conflict, this emphasis on nationalism and national interests has the potential to resonate deeply with voters. The war unfolding just beyond the country's borders has also profoundly impacted Slovakia's security, economy, and societal fabric. Escalating inflation, the specter of conflict spreading, the influx of Ukrainian refugees, and various other adverse consequences of the war have ushered in a wave of fears and uncertainties, significantly influencing public sentiment within Slovakia. Against the backdrop of both domestic and international political actors and media devoting considerable attention to Ukraine, a segment of society perceives a sense of neglect, feeling as though their own concerns have been sidelined. This is why the present appeal to Slovakia's national interests holds substantial promise for galvanizing voter engagement and support. SMER-SD, Republika, and SNS have created the impression that the current situation in Slovakia necessitates a resolute change, which they claim to be capable of bringing into motion. However, this narrative concurrently erodes

the trust of the Slovak people in state institutions, a situation that aligns with one of Russia's longstanding objectives within its hybrid campaigns.

Alongside the downplaying of Russia's responsibility in the Ukrainian conflict, SMER-SD, Republika, and SNS have also contributed to the enhancement of Russia's positive perception in Slovakia by commemorating historical anniversaries linked to Slovakia's liberation. Specifically, they focused on Russia's portrayal as the force that liberated Europe from fascism. This very image is consistently exploited by the Kremlin to bolster its domestic and international standing and to uphold historical connections with the countries of Central and Eastern Europe. Notably, the anti-fascist narrative has also played a significant role in justifying Russian aggression against Ukraine.

Even the parties displaying an uncritical or sympathetic attitude towards Beijing have devoted considerably less attention to matters related to China compared to issues concerning Russia. During the period under review, the focal point has been the endorsement of China's 'peace plan'. Republika, in particular, has coupled this subject with praise for the attributes of the Chinese regime, depicting Beijing as a victim of the West and an alternative to it. However, as a whole, the topic of China has remained largely overlooked. Given the relatively limited awareness about China in Slovakia, there is not a substantial imperative for political actors to extensively address these matters. Notably, even parties expressing interest in boosting ties with China, such as Republika, SMER-SD and SNS, have not provided specifics regarding the nature of such cooperation. The research thus confirms the previous reports published under the MapInfluenCE project that have shown that China remains a marginal topic for Slovak political parties used mostly as a tool of domestic politics, although the public debate on China has become more diversified and has touched upon a growing number of topics over time.<sup>212</sup>

# Author



**Nikoleta Nemečkayová** is a Research Fellow at the Association for International Affairs (AMO), based in Prague, Czech Republic, with a focus on disinformation, media freedom and strategic communication. She also works for the Slovak think tank GLOBSEC, where she focuses on hybrid threats and the communication agenda. Previously, Nikoleta worked as an analyst of the Kremlin Watch program in the European Values think tank, dealing with Russian propaganda and disinformation in Central and Eastern Europe.

₩ nikoleta.nemeckayova@amo.cz

# The publication was prepared within the MapInfluenCE (previously known as ChinfluenCE) project, which maps China and Russia's influence in Central Europe, spe-The internationally acclaimed project has utilized various tools such as media analysis to uncover who shapes China discourse in the Visegrád countries and why, the mapping of agenda-setters to reveal links between pro-China businessmen and local political elites, an analysis of changes in political parties' positions on China in

Through a variety of outputs (media articles, interviews, research reports, open as well as closed door events and briefings of stakeholders), MapInfluenCE broadens and shapes expert as well as public debates on China's influence and activities in the region of Central Europe. MapInfluenCE findings were widely quoted in European, US and Australian press, mentioned in e.g. the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission's 2018 Annual Report or the Reporters without Borders' report on the vulnerability of media, and presented at the European Parliament or to a delegation of US Congressmen and Senators. The original approach of MapInfluenCE set the tone and inspired journalists, think tankers and NGOs both within and outside of the region, who later conducted similar analyses on the media image of China and agenda-setting, drawing on the project's methodology and techniques.

the Czech and Hungarian Parliaments during the past 30 years, etc.

The international team has published more than 20 policy and briefing papers in five different languages (English, Czech, Polish, Hungarian, and Slovak), authored articles or were quoted in numerous local as well as international media including Financial Times, Wall Street Journal, China Digital Times, Sydney Morning Herald, Politico Brussels Influence, Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, Diplomat, Neue Zürcher Zeitung, Le Temps, Radio Free Europe, etc.

MapInfluenCE is designed and run by the Association for International Affairs (AMO), a Prague-based foreign policy think tank and NGO.

#### **FOLLOW US!**

- www.mapinfluence.eu
- www.twitter.com/MapInfluenceEU

**About MapInfluenCE** 

cifically Czechia, Poland, Hungary and Slovakia.

www.twitter.com/amo\_cina

@MapInfluenceEU a #MapInfluenCE

Association for International Affairs (AMO) is a non-governmental non-profit organization founded in 1997. It is not bound to any political party or ideology. The mission of AMO has been to contribute to a deeper understanding of international affairs through a broad range of educational and research activities. We offer space for the expression and realization of ideas, thoughts and projects for the development of education, understanding and tolerance among people.

AMO is a unique transparent platform that brokers dialogue between the general public, academia, civil society, politics and business. It has a tradition of promoting the interest of Czech citizens in international affairs and provides information necessary for forming independent opinion on current events both at home and abroad.

With its activities, it supports an active approach to foreign policy, provides an independent analysis of current political issues and encourages expert and public debate on related topics. Among our goals is a systematic observation, analysis and commentary on international affairs with a special focus on Czech foreign policy.

### IN ORDER TO ACHIEVE ITS GOALS AMO STRIVES TO:

- → formulates and publishes briefing, research and policy papers;
- → arranges international conferences, expert seminars, roundtables, public debates;
- → organizes educational projects;
- → presents critical assessments and comments on current events for local and international press;
- → creates vital conditions for growth of a new expert generation;
- $\rightarrow$  promotes interest in international relations in the wider public domain;
- → cooperates with like-minded local and international institutions.

### FOLLOW US!

- www.facebook.com/AMO.cz
- www.twitter.com/AMO\_cz
- www.youtube.com/AMOcz
- 💼 www.linkedin.com/company/AMOcz
- www.instagram.com/AMO.cz

### References

- 1 Dominika Hajdu, Katarína Klingová, Jana Kazaz, Patrik Szicherle, *GLOBSEC Trends 2023* (Bratislava: GLOBSEC, 2023), https://www.globsec.org/what-we-do/publications/globsec-trends-2023-united-we-still-stand.
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 Michal Katuška, "Slovensko chce čoraz silnejšie objímať ruského medveďa. Je za tým falošná póza opozície," SME, February 3, 2022, https://domov.sme.sk/c/22828723/ukrajina-rusko-proruske-nalady. html.
- 4 Daniel Milo, *Image of Russia: Mighty Slavic Brother or Hungry Bear Nextdoor?* (Bratislava: GLOBSEC, 2021), 20, https://www.globsec.org/what-we-do/publications/image-russia-mighty-slavic-brother-or-hungry-bear-nextdoor.
- 5 "Viac Slovákov si myslí, že za socializmu sa žilo lepšie, ukázal prieskum," *Pravda*, May 11, 2018, https://spravy.pravda.sk/domace/clanok/469264-viac-slovakov-si-mysli-ze-za-socializmu-sa-zilolepsie-ukazal-prieskum/.
- 6 Dominika Hajdu, Klingová Katarína, Jana Kazaz, and Viktória Musilová, GLOBSEC Trends 2023 (Bratislava: GLOBSEC, 2023), 19, https://www.globsec.org/sites/default/files/2023-05/ GLOBSEC%20Trends%202023.pdf.
- 7 Matej Šimalčík, "Image of China in Slovakia: ambivalence, adoration, and fake news," Asia Europe Journal 19, no 1 (2021): 251, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10308-021-00597-4.
- 8 Dominika Hajdu, Klingová Katarína, Jana Kazaz, and Viktória Musilová, *GLOBSEC Trends* 2023 (Bratislava: GLOBSEC, 2023), 39, https://www.globsec.org/sites/default/files/2023-05/ GLOBSEC%20Trends%202023.pdf.
- 9 The party changed its name to OL'aNO a Priatelia (OL'aNO and Friends) in June 2023 before the elections, but the study will use the shorthand name.
- 10 On the first anniversary of the Russian aggression on February 24, 2023, China released a document titled "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukrainian Crisis," often incorrectly referred to as a 'peace plan'. In reality, this 12-point document only restates the key points of China's stance on the war and does not put forward specific proposals for achieving peace. While the document declares China's respect for international law and the sovereignty of "all countries", it does not address the issue of aggression. This is already indicated by its official title, which refers to the Ukrainian "crisis". China also does not call for the withdrawal of Russian troops from Ukraine and does not specify the shape of Ukrainian borders. See "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukrainian Crisis," Foreign Ministry of the PRC, February 28, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/202302/t20230224\_11030713.html
- 11 Roman Hlatky, "Slovakia," Nations in Transit 2023, Freedom House, https://freedomhouse.org/ country/slovakia/nations-transit/2023.
- 12 "Eduard Heger oznámil vznik novej strany s názvom Demokrati," *Týždeň*, March 7, 2023, https://www.tyzden.sk/politika/94192/eduard-heger-oznamil-vznik-novej-strany-s-nazvomdemokrati/.
- 13 "Programové piliere našej politiky," Demokrati, 2023, https://www.smedemokrati.sk/programovepiliere-nasej-politiky/.

- "Putin je zvíře. Nesmíme polevit, dokud nepadne, říká slovenský premiér," *iDnes*, March 10, 2022, https://www.idnes.cz/zpravy/zahranicni/ukrajina-rusko-valka-invaze-slovensko-premier-heger.
   A220310\_105105\_zahranicni\_bro.
- 15 Jaro Naď (@JaroNadPublic)," NECH SA PÁČI, CIEĽOM NIE JE DONBAS, ALE LA MANCHE, TEDA CELÁ EURÓPA...," February 12, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/394383095478106/ posts/723145695935176.
- 16 Andrea Cocherová Demokrati," NAJVÄČŠÍ AKT TERORIZMU NA UKRAJINE," Facebook, June 6, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/116694378038951/posts/175067222201666.
- 17 Jaro Naď (@JaroNadPublic), "EURÓPSKY POSTOJ JE JEDNOZNAČNÝ RUSKÁ AGRESIA VOČI UKRAJINE MUSÍ BYŤ POTRESTANÁ," Facebook, January 23, 2023, https://www.facebook. com/388794446036971/posts/710362333880179.
- 18 Miroslav Kollár (@kollarSPOLU), "Putinove Rusko bolo teroristickým štátom už dávno pred 24. februárom 2022," Facebook, December 2, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/275173147754103/ posts/558523919419023.
- 19 The Russian embassy in Slovakia has long been viewed as a problematic actor, known for disseminating pro-Kremlin propaganda and exerting Russian influence in Slovakia. Its representatives regularly endorse and participate in events commemorating the liberation of Slovakia from fascism by the Red Army. In 2022, a video surfaced depicting an embassy staff member offering a bribe to a Slovak citizen, enlisting their assistance in gathering intelligence for Russia. This incident was brought to light through a Slovak police investigation. Furthermore, an analysis conducted by the IRI Beacon Project revealed that, among the European branches of Russian embassies, the Slovak branch displayed the highest level of activity in promoting the Russian perspective on the conflict in Ukraine. See Daniel Vražda, "Ruský špión Garbár z Hlavných správ dostal za vyzvedačstvo a korupciu podmienku a peňažný trest 15-tisíc eur," Denník N, February 28, 2022, https://dennikn. sk/3260192/rusky-spion-garbar-z-hlavnych-sprav-dostal-za-vyzvedacstvo-a-korupciu-podmienkua-penazny-trest-15-tisic-eur/; Una Hajdari, "Russian Embassy in Slovakia uses Facebook to push propaganda. Why are so many Slovaks buying it?," Euronews, March 29, 2023, https://www.euronews. com/2023/03/29/russian-embassy-in-slovakia-uses-facebook-to-push-propaganda-why-are-somany-slovaks-buyin.
- 20 Jaro Naď (@JaroNadPublic), "TAKTO RUSKÁ AMBASÁDA NA SLOVENSKU A JEJ NOHSLEDI NIČIA ĽUĎOM ŽIVOTY," Facebook, December 1, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/394383095478106/posts/673521464230933.
- 21 Jaro Naď (@JaroNadPublic), "RUSKÁ ROZVIEDKA A KOLABORANT," March 29, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/394383095478106/posts/508718367377911.
- 22 Jaro Naď (@JaroNadPublic), "CELÝ SVET SA MÝLI, LEN NA SLOVENSKU MÁ 30% OBYVATEĽOV PRAVDU?" Facebook, March 23, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=759471295500769.
- 23 Miroslav Kollár (@kollarSPOLU), "SIEŤ RUSKÝCH ŠPIÓNOV A DOMÁCICH KOLABORANTOV TREBA ROZBIŤ CELÚ" Facebook, March 21, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/277039307567487/ posts/390886756182741.
- 24 Andrea Cocherová, "Dnes je 14. Marec," Facebook, March 14, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/116473754727680/posts/112862055088850.
- Eduard Heger (@edoheger), "TOTO SÚ NAJČASTEJŠIE KLAMSTVÁ, KTORÉ V SÚVISLOSŤAMI S ENERGIAMI ŠÍRI FICOVA S.R.O.," Facebook, September 27, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/350143433342381/posts/652151006474954.
- 26 "Sankcie Európskej únie voči Rusku fungujú, komunikácia vo V4 zamrzla, tvrdí Heger," Trend, October 20, 2022, https://www.trend.sk/spravy/sankcie-europskej-unie-voci-rusku-fungujukomunikacia-v4-zamrzla-tvrdi-heger.

- 27 Jaro Naď (@JaroNadPublic), "KEBY SA VÁS SNAŽILI EŠTE PRORUSKÍ ŠÍRITELIA KLAMSTIEV A DEZINFORMÁCIÍ PRESVEDČIŤ, ŽE SANKCIE VOČI RUSKU SÚ SLABÉ A NEFUNKČNÉ A RUSI SA Z NICH SMEJÚ...," Facebook, February 28, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ JaroNadPublic/posts/490950355821379/?paipv=0&eav=AfYoiJ1bB4Te6bxL67lkADRCRyc\_ FtVei47KEMW8Awp9emizx5PQLdUfwg3wJSdk0\_g&\_rdr.
- 28 Miroslav Kollár (@kollarSPOLU), "ČÍNA ZAČÍNA SPOCHYBŇOVAŤ HRANICE: PUTINOVO RUSKO BY SA MALO ZAČAŤ BÁŤ. A SLOVENSKO SPOZORNIEŤ!" Facebook, April 23, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/108243798714711/posts/184706064401817.
- 29 Miroslav Kollár (@kollarSPOLU), "DEŇ TIBETU," Facebook, March 10, 2023, https://www.facebook. com/277039307567487/posts/622008916403856.
- 30 "Vladimír Bilčík: Autoritárske režimy na čele s Ruskom a Čínou majú záujem oslabovať nielen EÚ, ale aj členské štáty," *Európske noviny*, July 29, 2023, https://europske.noviny.sk/2023/07/29/vladimir-bilcik-autoritarske-rezimy-na-cele-s-ruskom-a-cinou-maju-zaujem-oslabovat-nielen-eu-ale-aj-clenske-staty/.
- 31 Vladimír Bilčík, "Ako lepšie ochrániť demokraciu pred Ruskom alebo Čínou," Aktuality.sk, July 21, 2023, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/L47OT40/ako-lepsie-ochranit-demokraciu-pred-ruskom-alebo-cinou-nazor-vladimira-bilcika/.
- 32 "Vladimír Bilčík: Čína môže urobiť veľa preto, aby Moskva zastavila nezmyselnú vojnu na Ukrajine," Európske noviny, May 21, 2023, https://europske.noviny.sk/2023/05/21/vladimir-bilcik-cina-mozeurobit-vela-preto-aby-moskva-zastavila-nezmyselnu-vojnu-na-ukrajine/.
- 33 Andrej Stančík (@AndrejStancik95), "OBY VATELIA TAIWANU SI ZASLÚŽIA ŽIŤ V MERI A DEMOKRACII," Facebook, August 22, 2022, https://m.facebook.com/story.php?story\_ fbid=pfbid02UYjW5gPigD1RbRPcyiPGSLwqdZeSENWKZBjKM1z4tWDDVsdUErRt1PdAguv F4jmhl&id=100052063790387.
- 34 "Hodnotové princípy povolebnej spolupráce," HLAS-SD, May 10, 2023, https://strana-hlas.sk/ dokument/deklaracia-hodnotove-principy-povolebnej-spoluprace/.
- 35 HLAS sociálna demokracia (@HlasSocialnaDemokracia), "Strana HLAS jednoznačne odsudzuje útok Ruska na Ukrajinu," Facebook, February 24, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/381471103657402/ posts/483909830080195.
- 36 "Minúta N," Denník N, February 16, 2023, https://dennikn.sk/minuta/3242384/.
- 37 Norbert Dolinský, "Pellegrini o zahraničnej politike Hlasu: Moskve a Pekingu sa nemôžeme navždy otáčať chrbtom," *Plus 7 dní*, May 12, 2023, https://plus7dni.pluska.sk/domov/pellegrini-zahranicnej-politike-hlasu-moskve-pekingu-nemozeme-navzdy-otacat-chrbtom.
- 38 "Návšteva Ruska je dôležitá pre strategické záujmy Slovenska, tvrdí Pellegrini," SME, June 4, 2019, https://index.sme.sk/c/22137642/peter-pellegrini-navsteva-ruska-je-dolezita.html.
- 39 Tomáš Kyseľ, "Bývalý veľvyslanec v USA a poslanec Hlasu kritizoval Rusko. V straníckej funkcii musel skončiť," *Aktuality.sk*, April 17, 2023, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/uIW5A21/byvalyvelvyslanec-v-usa-a-poslanec-hlasu-kritizoval-rusko-v-stranickej-funkcii-musel-skoncit/.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Michal Čop, "Pellegrini: Ak sa bude vláda zaoberať len Ukrajinou, atmosféra v spoločnosti sa zmení. Apeluje na finančnú pomoc Slovákom," Štandard, April 6, 2022, https://standard.sk/190852/ pellegrini-ak-sa-bude-vlada-zaoberat-len-ukrajinou-atmosfera-v-spolocnosti-sa-zmeni-apeluje-nafinancnu-pomoc-slovakom/
- 42 "Pellegrini: Sankciami proti Rusku sme nedosiahli dokopy nič," SME, October 10, 2018, https://domov.sme.sk/c/20934562/pellegrini-rusko-sankcie-danko-lajcak-unia-moskva.html.

- 43 Erik Tomáš (@ErikTomasSR) "VOLANIE PO ODSTAVENÍ RUSKÉHO PLYNU A ROPY JE OHROZENÍM SLOVENSKA!," Facebook, March 13, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ watch/?v=382279763374439.
- 44 Peter Kmec (@PeterKmecPolitician), "SULÍK POTVRDIL, ŽE HEGER NÁRODNÉ ZÁUJMY HODIL CEZ PALUBU," Facebook, June 7, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/284881403449156/ posts/446143283989633.
- 45 Peter Kmec (@PeterKmecPolitician), "HEGER NEBRÁNI SLOVENSKÉ NÁRODNÉ ZÁUJMY," Facebook, June 2, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=395590669158590.
- 46 Anna Mogilevskaia, "Nebezpečný, ale lákavý TikTok: Odíde odtiaľ Tabak či Pellegrini?" Plus 7 dní, March 13, 2023, https://plus7dni.pluska.sk/domov/nebezpecny-ale-lakavy-tiktok-politici-hovyuzivaju-pre-marketing-co-hovoria-hrozby.
- 47 Michal Čop, "Pellegrini: Ak sa bude vláda zaoberať len Ukrajinou, atmosféra v spoločnosti sa zmení. Apeluje na finančnú pomoc Slovákom," Štandard, April 6, 2022, https://standard.sk/190852/ pellegrini-ak-sa-bude-vlada-zaoberat-len-ukrajinou-atmosfera-v-spolocnosti-sa-zmeni-apeluje-nafinancnu-pomoc-slovakom/.
- 48 "Pellegrini nechce obchodnú vojnu s Čínou pre Huawei," SME, April 11, 2019, https://index.sme. sk/c/22097537/pellegrini-nechce-obchodnu-vojnu-s-cinou-pre-huawei.html.
- 49 Yang Kunyi, "Slovakia believes Huawei can demonstrate transparency: Deputy prime minister," *Global Times*, November 12, 2019, https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1169827.shtml.
- 50 "Lepšie 2023: Volebný program," KDH, July 13, 2023, https://kdh.sk/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/ KDH-program-2023-web.pdf.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 KDH (@krestanskidemokrati), "HRUBO ODSUDZUJEME PRIAMY VOJENSKÝ ÚTOK RUSKA," Facebook, February 24, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/393820305433558/posts/492561208892800.
- 53 Grigorij Mesežnikov, "Ako hlasujú o Rusku slovenskí europoslanci," *Denník N*, June 12, 2020, https://dennikn.sk/1928772/ako-hlasuju-o-rusku-slovenski-europoslanci/.
- 54 Ivan Štefanec (@ivanstefanec.eu), "RUSKÍ ŠPIÓNI NA SLOVENSKU," Facebook, May 2, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/362589885232160/posts/808345503989927.
- 55 Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "Ako členka Zahraničného výboru a Podvýboru pre bezpečnosť a obranu sa vo svojej parlamentnej práci od začiatku výkonu mandátu všemožne zasadzujem za to, aby sme sa v Európskej únii vrátili k základným hodnotám a aj v zahraničnej politike konali principiálne a jednotne," Facebook, February 28, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/274028211206178/posts/367927681816230.
- 56 Grigorij Mesežnikov, "Ako hlasujú o Rusku slovenskí europoslanci," *Denník N*, June 12, 2020, https://dennikn.sk/1928772/ako-hlasuju-o-rusku-slovenski-europoslanci/.
- 57 Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "KOMISIA PRIPRAVUJE AKT O ZABEZPEČENÍ KRITICKÝCH SUROVÍN," Facebook, February 15, 2023, https://www.facebook. com/274028211206178/posts/594954545780208.
- 58 "Lepšie 2023: Volebný program," KDH, July 13, 2023, https://kdh.sk/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/ KDH-program-2023-web.pdf.
- 59 Ivan Štefanec, Manfred Weber, "Európa sa musí zjednotiť proti agresívnej politike Číny," Aktuality.sk, April 20, 2023, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/YTwQZvs/europa-sa-musi-zjednotit-protiagresivnej-politike-ciny-nazor-sefa-ludovcov-manfreda-webera/?fbclid=IwAR0m3ThZ2DU-KGPcSs\_rYdXR14sR\_z87lOGOzl0hI3eRGMzqwYhwJhuIqII.

- 60 Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "PODARILO SA: VŠETKY MOJE NÁVRHY NA POSILNENIE BEZPEČNOSTI ÚNIE BOLI DNES PRIJATÉ," Facebook, July 13, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/274028211206178/posts/450766830198981.
- Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "DNES O OCHRANE JEDNOTNÉHO TRHU EÚ,"
   Facebook, January 23, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/270925298183136/posts/580971060511890.
- 62 Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "AK JE TIKTOK BEZPEČNOSTNOU HROZBOU PRE ŠTÁT, TAK AJ PRE NÁS VŠETKÝCH," Facebook, April 4, 2023, https://www.facebook. com/274028211206178/posts/619764983299164.
- 63 Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "NESMIEME ZABÚDAŤ NA CENU TOTALITNÝCH REŽIMOV V PODOBE ZNIČENÝCH ĽUDSKÝCH ŽIVOTOV," Facebook, June 4, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/274028211206178/posts/425889282686736; Miriam Lexmann (@ miriamlexmann.sk), "VO SVETE SA ZAČÍNA TÝŽDEŇ MODLITIEB ZA CIRKEV V ČÍNE," Facebook, May 22, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/274028211206178/posts/416481146960883.
- 64 Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "ŽIADAM OKAMŽITÉ ZATVORENIE ČÍNSKEJ POLICAJNEJ STANICE NA SLOVENSKU," Facebook, November 24, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/274028211206178/posts/540659411209722.
- 65 Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "DEŇ PLNÝ DÔLEŽITÝCH UDALOSTÍ," Facebook, May 29, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/270925298183136/posts/647675473841448.
- 66 Miriam Lexmann (@miriamlexmann.sk), "SKVELÁ PRÍLEŽITOSŤ PRE SLOVENSKO ZÍSKAŤ INVESTÍCIE TAIWANU," Facebook, April 21, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/274028211206178/ posts/630864545522541.
- 67 Milan Majerský (@MilanMajerskyOfficial), "PODPORUJEME PODNIKATEĽOV A ZAMESTNANOSŤ," Facebook, April 27, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/279965067276906/ posts/651709623435780.
- 68 Ivan Štefanec (@ivanstefanec.eu), "Dnes som mal tú česť vystúpiť na otvorení Taiwanského dňa," Facebook, December 20, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/362589885232160/ posts/726550285502783.
- 69 Ivan Štefanec (@ivanstefanec.eu), "Dnes som v Bruseli podporil aj účasť Taiwanu na zasadnutí Svetovej zdravotníckej organizácie," Facebook, May 18, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/362279211929894/posts/570162201141593.
- 70 "Naša vízia a ciele," OĽaNO a priatelia, https://www.obycajniludia.sk/sme-obycajni-ludia/.
- 71 Martin Sliz, "Voľby 2020: Ohrozuje nás Rusko a Čína? (anketa)," *Aktuality.sk*, February 24, 2020, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/766640/volby-2020-ohrozuje-nas-rusko-a-cina-anketa/.
- 72 Ladislav Bariak, "Koronavírus: Matovič potvrdil nákup ruskej vakcíny Sputnik V," *Aktuality.sk*, March 1, 2021, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/869796/koronavirus-matovic-potvrdil-nakup-ruskej-vakciny-sputnik-v/.
- 73 Eliška Kubátová, "Matovič jako ,lobbista' Sputniku v Evropě. Aféra ruské vakcíny na Slovensku nekončí, OĽaNO se propadá," *iROZHLAS*, April 14, 2021, https://www.irozhlas.cz/zpravy-svet/slovensko-matovic-olano-sputnik-rusko-madarsko-krize-ockovani-koronavirus\_2104140636\_eku.
- 74 It is worth noting that OL'aNO was a member of the Slovak government at the time of the Ukraine war outbreak, and the party's stance aligned with the official position of the Slovak government.
- 75 Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajni.ludia.a.nezavisle.osobnosti), "Na Ukrajine sa začala vojna," Facebook, March 15, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=297097242445127.
- 76 Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajni.ludia.a.nezavisle.osobnosti), "PODPORUJEME ZAVEDENIE NAJTVRDŠÍCH SANKCIÍ," Facebook, March 3, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/219996320157714/posts/329849495839062.

- 77 Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajni.ludia.a.nezavisle.osobnosti), "RUSKÝ REŽIM JE TERORISTICKÝ," Facebook, February 16, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/219996320157714/ posts/577341007756575.
- 78 Roman Mikulec (@RomanMikulec13), "S otvoreným vojenským konfliktom, ktorý zasiahol Ukrajinu, prichádza aj hybridná vojna, vlna dezinformácií," Facebook, February 25, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/299305358665442/posts/400087518587225.
- 79 Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajni.ludia.a.nezavisle.osobnosti), "RUSKÁ PROPAGANDA SA ČASTO, NO CHABO SNAŽÍ VYVRÁTIŤ NEVYVRÁTITEĽNÉ," Facebook, April 8, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/219976193493060/posts/353240033500008.
- 80 Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajni.ludia.a.nezavisle.osobnosti), "RUSKÁ PROPAGANDA NEPOZNÁ HRANICE V SKUTOČNOM A ANI V ONLINE SVETE," Facebook, April 14, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/219996320157714/posts/357268376430507.
- 81 Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajni.ludia.a.nezavisle.osobnosti), "PRVKY FAŠIZMU NÁJDEME SKÔR V RUSKU, NEŽ NA UKRAJINE," Facebook, March 9, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/219996320157714/posts/333623205461691.
- 82 Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajniludiax), "RUSKO SI ČASTOKRÁT PLETIE DIPLOMACIU SO ŠPIONÁŽOU," YouTube, April 6, 2022, OBYČAJNÍ ĽUDIA a nezávislé osobnosti; OBYČAJNÍ ĽUDIA a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajni.ludia.a.nezavisle.osobnosti), "NAKA ZADRŽALA TRI OSOBY ZO SIS, MOSR A HLAVNÝCH SPRÁV PRE PODOZRENIE Z VYZVEDAČSTVA PRE RUSKO," Facebook, March 14, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/219976193493060/posts/336841805139831.
- 83 Viktor Knis, "Igor Matovič: Putin sa správa rovnako ako Hitler, jeho vojna stojí každého pracujúceho Slováka až 1 000 eur ročne," *Refresher*, March 6, 2022, https://refresher.sk/111436-Igor-Matovic-Putin-sa-sprava-rovnako-ako-Hitler-jeho-vojna-stoji-kazdeho-pracujuceho-Slovaka-az-1-000-eurrocne.
- 84 Roman Mikulec (@RomanMikulec13), "VÝROČIE INVÁZIE VOJSK DO ČESKOSLOVENSKA V TIENI VOJNY NA UKRAJINE," Facebook, August 21, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/299305358665442/posts/515632577032718.
- 85 Obyčajní ľudia a nezávislé osobnosti (@obycajni.ludia.a.nezavisle.osobnosti), "TÚTO VOJNU
   NEROZPÚTAL RUSKÝ ĽUD. TÚTO VOJNU ROZPÚTAL VLADIMIR PUTIN!," Facebook, March 4,
   2022, https://www.facebook.com/219996320157714/posts/330514719105873.
- Martin Sliz, "Voľby 2020: Ohrozuje nás Rusko a Čína? (anketa)," *Aktuality.sk*, February 24, 2020, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/766640/volby-2020-ohrozuje-nas-rusko-a-cina-anketa/.
- 87 Matej Šimalčík, "Summit 17 + 1: Debakel pre Peking?," *Pravda*, February 22, 2021, https://nazory. pravda.sk/analyzy-a-postrehy/clanok/578798-summit-17-1-debakel-pre-peking/.
- 88 "Demokratická a prozápadná budúcnosť," Progresívne Slovensko, https://progresivne.sk/prozapadnabuducnost/.
- 89 Linda Cebrová, "Slovenskí podnikatelia ostro reagujú na inváziu: Putin neodpustiteľne prekročil hranice, ktoré sa prekračovať nemajú," *Startitup*, February 24, 2022, https://www.startitup.sk/ podnikatelia-a-zname-firmy-zo-slovenska-ostro-reaguju-na-invaziu-putin-neodpustitelne-prekrocilhranice-ktore-sa-prekracovat-nemaju/.
- 90 Tomáš Valášek (@TomasValasekPolitik), "Ruský útok je podlým aktom agresie bez precedentu v modernej histórii Európy," Facebook, February 24, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/
   TomasValasekPolitik/posts/370337564918751?fbclid=IwAR0dX9uxXCJYzk5PkDyERkICRNato RVfD4koyX1×EfHspWCaID6l03fXGiE.

- 91 Michal Šimečka (@miso.simecka), "Podľa Viktora Orbána je Európska únia trpaslík, ktorý sankcionuje obra (Rusko)," Facebook, September 27, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/385102486313393/ posts/624076595749313.
- 92 Michal Šimečka (@miso.simecka), "Európska odpoveď na agresiu Putina musí byť ráznejšia," Facebook, February 25, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/miso.simecka/posts/ pfbid01JftPMWrnnXSE1NyeU1gx82SSzwv8JyiCkvqjPegx9P2KLVvf2Xjo84vYQ5H2Dqxl.
- 93 Michal Truban (@miso.truban), "Michal Šimečka mi hovorí z duše, teraz nie je čas na vajatanie a špekulovanie," Facebook, February 25, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/266563914825054/ posts/508601583954618.
- 94 "Michal Wiezik: Európska odpoveď na agresiu Putina musí byť ráznejšia," *Európske noviny*, February 26, 2022, https://europske.noviny.sk/2022/02/26/michal-wiezik-europska-odpoved-na-agresiu-putina-musi-byt-raznejsia/.
- 95 Progresívne Slovensko (@ProgresivneSlovensko), "Pozrite si prehľad udalostí uplynulého týždňa a aktuálnych aktivít členov a členiek Progresívneho Slovenska," Facebook, April 8, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/394272812070198/posts/520167376147407.
- 96 Martin Hojsík (@martinhojsik), "PREČO RASTÚ CENY ENERGIÍ?," Facebook, October 3, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=622174609490729&set=a.370486254659567&type=3.
- 97 Michal Šimečka (@miso.simecka), "Európsky parlament dnes oficiálne označil Rusko za teroristický štát," Facebook, November 23, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/385124179644557/ posts/666588634831442.
- 98 Progresívne Slovensko (@ProgresivneSlovensko), "PROTI RUSKEJ ŠPIONÁŽI NA SLOVENSKU MUSÍME AKTÍVNE KONAŤ," Facebook, March 15, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ watch/?v=472229734593707.
- 99 Progresívne Slovensko (@ProgresivneSlovensko), "Náš poslanec Tomáš Valášek dnes pred ruským veľvyslancom na zahraničnom výbore jasne pomenoval, že kroky Ruska vnímame ako ohrozenie slovenskej zvrchovanosti a suverenity," Facebook, February 23, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ watch/?v=1307411763019409.
- 100 Michal Šimečka (@miso.simecka), "Dobrá správa v týchto smutných týždňoch," Facebook, March 14, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/385102486313393/posts/495549351935372.
- 101 Martin Hojsík (@martinhojsik), "Burcovanie nenávisti, popieranie reality, šírenie nebezpečných dezinformácii," Facebook, February 27, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=277086957831277.
- 102 Michal Truban (@miso.truban), "UKRAJINA HRDINSKY VZDORUJE. MUSÍME JU PODPORIŤ AKO SA LEN DÁ," Facebook, February 26, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=368914564781308.
- 103 "Michal Šimečka o Orbánovom šále, vojenských cieľoch Ruska, či hekerskom útoku na Európsky parlament. ROZHOVOR," *Európske noviny*, November 26, 2022, https://europske.noviny. sk/2022/11/26/michal-simecka-o-orbanovom-sale-vojenskych-cieloch-ruska-ci-hekerskom-utoku-na-europsky-parlament-rozhovor/.
- 104 Progresívne Slovensko (@ProgresivneSlovensko), "Búrka vyvolaná prezidentom Macronom po návšteve Číny neutícha, naopak," Facebook, April 12, 2023, https://www.facebook. com/394272812070198/posts/763135588517250.
- 105 "Joint Motion for a Resolution on the situation in the Strait of Taiwan," European Parliament, September 12, 2022, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/B-9-2022-0394\_SK.html.
- 106 Ibid.
- 107 Martin Sliz, "Voľby 2020: Ohrozuje nás Rusko a Čína? (anketa)," *Aktuality.sk*, February 24, 2020, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/766640/volby-2020-ohrozuje-nas-rusko-a-cina-anketa/.

- 108 "Stohlová z PS: Na TikToku by sme mali vyvažovať, čo sa tam deje," *Denník N*, June 8, 2023, https://dennikn.sk/minuta/3416040/.
- 109 "Hrdé Slovensko v zahraničí," Republika, https://www.hnutie-republika.sk/zahranicna-politika/.
- 110 Milan Uhrík (@ing.milan.uhrik), "Za prípadnú vojnu na Ukrajine bude zodpovedný rovnako západ.," Facebook, February 23, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/445539396935613/posts/548786076610944.
- 111 "Disinfo Database," *EUvsDisinfo*, https://euvsdisinfo.eu/disinformation-cases/?text=victim&date=&or derby=date.
- 112 Grigorij Mesežnikov, "Ako hlasujú o Rusku slovenskí europoslanci," *Denník N*, June 12, 2020, https://dennikn.sk/1928772/ako-hlasuju-o-rusku-slovenski-europoslanci/.
- 113 Marián Ďuriš (@mariandurisrepublika), "Vojna na Ukrajine je predovšetkým americkoruskou vojnou.," Facebook, March 22, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/156609613295946/ posts/527964939493743.
- 114 Miroslav Urban (@MiroslavUrbanRepublika), "Smutné a nepochopiteľné..." Facebook, October 4, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/238685338268980/posts/505225054948339.
- 115 "Dezinformátori odsudzujú podporu Ukrajiny, národná suverenita Slovenska sa stáva predmetom diskusie." Infosecurity.sk, April 15, 2023, https://infosecurity.sk/domace/dezinformatori-odsudzuju-podporu-ukrajiny-narodna-suverenita-slovenska-sa-stava-predmetom-diskusie-infosecurity-sk-bi-weekly-report-o-nastupujucich-dezinformacnych-trendoch-15-aprila-2023/.
- 116 Milan Uhrík (@ing.milan.uhrik), "M. Uhrík v Bruseli: Dúfať, že nebude tuhá zima nestačí. Potrebujeme plyn!,: Facebook, September 6, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ watch/?v=2013883735472598.
- 117 Milan Uhrík (@MilanUhrikPhD), "M. Uhrík varuje: Prichádza brutálne zdražovanie, protiruské sankcie zrazia EÚ na kolená," YouTube, March 10, 2022, https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=5XSKVFVJf68.
- 118 Milan Mazurek (@MilanMazurek.Republika), "VLÁDA NÁS ZRADILA! NA CHUDOBE EURÓPANOV KRÁĽOVSKY ZARÁBAJÚ AMERICKÉ FIRMY!" Facebook, August 17, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/story.php?story\_fbid=657414565751832&id=100044498826847&m\_ entstream\_source=permalink&locale=ms\_MY.
- 119 Tomáš Špaček (@Spacek.republika), "Je absurdné, keď nejaký členský štát NATO označuje Ruskú federáciu za sponzora terorizmu," Facebook, December 8, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=1814638365558151.
- 120 Milan Uhrík, "V EÚ som hlasoval proti označeniu Ruskej federácie za teroristický štát. Prečo?," Telegram, November 23, 2022, https://t.me/milan\_uhrik/688.
- 121 Milan Uhrík (@ing.milan.uhrik), "Západ upadá a degeneruje, Čína s Ruskom rastie. Je čas začať vnímať realitu!" Facebook, November 23, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ing.milan.uhrik/videos/484364190198081/.
- 122 Milan Uhrík (@MilanUhrikPhD), "Odmietame kosovské provokácie Srbska, odmietame ďalšiu vojnu v Európe," YouTube, August 1, 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=20HrSTOmeq0.
- 123 Miroslav Urban (@MiroslavUrbanRepublika), "Poslanecký výlet na Taiwan a hanba Slovenska," Facebook, June 14, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/240188541451993/posts/418599826944196.
- 124 Republika (@hnutie.republika), "Podporujeme čínsky mierový plán," Facebook, March 28, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/154411716871118/posts/527956202849999.
- 125 Milan Uhrík (@ing.milan.uhrik), "Podporujeme čínsky Mierový plán pre Ukrajinu," Facebook, March 29, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/445260620296824/posts/826537402169142.

- Tomáš Špaček (@Spacek.republika), "Maďarsko podporuje čínsky mierový plán pre Ukrajinu,"
   Facebook, May 15, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/215442553944386/posts/614852094003428.
- 127 Martin Sliz, "Voľby 2020: Ohrozuje nás Rusko a Čína? (anketa)," *Aktuality.sk*, February 24, 2020, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/766640/volby-2020-ohrozuje-nas-rusko-a-cina-anketa/.
- 128 "Silové rezorty," SaS, https://www.sas.sk/detail/9205/silove-rezorty-beta-verzia-/obsah.
- 129 "Slovensko podporuje ďalšie sankcie proti Rusku, požaduje iba prechodné obdobie pri rope,"
   Ministerstvo hospodárstva SR, May 4, 2022, https://www.mhsr.sk/top/slovensko-podporuje-dalsie-sankcie-proti-rusku-pozaduje-iba-prechodne-obdobie-pri-rope.
- 130 Richard Sulík (@RichardSulik), "PRIPÁJAME SA K SANKCIÁM PROTI RUSKU TAK, ABY NEPOŠKODILI VIAC EURÓPU, NEŽ RUSKO," Facebook, May 5, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/408508863971931/posts/552876662868483.
- 131 Miroslav Čaplovič, "Sulík sankcie odmieta a tvrdí, že Rusi Krym nevrátia," Pravda, January 19, 2022, https://ekonomika.pravda.sk/krajina/clanok/613902-sulik-sankcie-odmieta-a-tvrdi-ze-rusi-krymnevratia/.
- 132 Miro Kern, "Zo Sulíkovej vety o Kryme je medzinárodný škandál, prvá ju prifarbila ruská agentúra," *Denník N*, January 20, 2022, https://dennikn.sk/2687808/zo-sulikovej-vety-o-kryme-je-medzinarodny-skandal-prva-ju-prifarbila-ruska-agentura/.
- 133 Martin Sliz, "SaS reagovala na výroky svojho predsedu Sulíka k Ukrajine: podporuje sankcie voči Rusku a odsudzuje anexiu Krymu," *Aktuality.sk*, January 20, 2022, https://www.aktuality.sk/ clanok/82y2vyp/sas-reagovala-na-vyroky-svojho-predsedu-sulika-k-ukrajine-podporuje-sankcievoci-rusku-a-odsudzuje-anexiu-krymu/.
- 134 "Marcinková: Ruskej agresii treba odpovedať tvrdými sankciami," *TASR*, February 22, 2022, https://www.teraz.sk/spravy/marcinkova-ruskej-agresii-treba-odpove/613847-clanok.html.
- 135 Eugen Jurzyca (@eugen.jurzyca.sk), "Na tvrdú ekonomickú vojnu doplatí celý svet, ale Rusko oveľa viac, než Západ," Facebook, March 28, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ watch/?v=1092806121278091.
- 136 Juraj Krúpa (@JurajKrupaNRSR), "Ruský minister zahraničných vecí Lavrov vyhlásil, že sankcie proti Rusku nebudú mať zamýšľaný účinok," Facebook, May 15, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/260934146033144/posts/429654959161061.
- 137 Sloboda a Solidarita (@stranasas), "RUSKO JE TERORISTICKÝ ŠTÁT," Facebook, February 16, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/416144913209281/posts/777860400371062.
- 138 "Vystúpenie v rozprave," Národná rada SR, March 24, 2023, https://www. nrsr.sk/web/Default.aspx?sid=schodze/informacia\_denne\_rokovanie\_ recnik&DIRowID=21563&ZakZborID=13&CisObdobia=8&CisSchodze=88&PersonKey=Anna. Zemanova&CPT=1524&Datum=2023-3-24%200:0:0.
- 139 Sloboda a Solidarita (@stranasas), "RUSKO JE TERORISTICKÝ ŠTÁT," Facebook, February 16, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/416144913209281/posts/777860400371062.
- 140 Juraj Krúpa (@JurajKrupaNRSR), "SIAHAJÚ CHÁPADLÁ RUSKEJ ŠPIONÁŽNEJ CHOBOTNICE AŽ DO RADOV SLOVENSKEJ OPOZÍCIE?," Facebook, March 15, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/260934146033144/posts/387667096693181.
- Sloboda a Solidarita (@stranasas), "Ani tento rok sme nezabudli na Deň Tibetu," Facebook, March 10, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/416144913209281/posts/791751502315285.
- 142 Sloboda a Solidarita (@stranasas), "NEZABÚDAME ANI NA OKUPÁCIU TIBETU," Facebook, March 10, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/416144913209281/posts/536464921177279.

- 143 "Vystúpenie v rozprave," Národná rada SR, May 14, 2019, https://www.nrsr.sk/web/Page.aspx?sid=schodze/informacia\_denne\_rokovanie\_ recnik&DIRowID=17510&ZakZborID=13&CisObdobia=7&CisSchodze=45&PersonKey= OsusPete&CPT=1319&Datum=2019-5-14%200:0:0.
- 144 "Vyhlásenie skupiny poslancov NRSR ohľadom výrokov prezidenta Macrona," *TASR*, April 26, 2023, https://www.tasr.sk/tasr-clanok/TASR:2023042600000266.
- 145 Michal Magušin, "Štátny tajomník Galek Čína mala z našej cesty obavy, Taiwan je však dôležitý partner," *Postoj*, February 3, 2022, https://svetkrestanstva.postoj.sk/98344/cina-mala-z-nasej-cesty-obavy-taiwan-je-vsak-dolezity-partner.
- 146 "Slovensko daruje Taiwanu tisíce vakcín proti koronavírusu, počas pandémie sme od nich dostali rúška," *SITA*, July 16, 2021, https://sita.sk/slovensko-daruje-taiwanu-tisice-vakcin-proti-koronavirusu-pocas-pandemie-sme-od-nich-dostali-ruska/.
- 147 "Profil," SNS, https://www.sns.sk/o-nas/profil/.
- 148 Slovenská národná strana (@stranasns), "SNS vníma kroky prezidenta Vladimira Putina ako nevyhnutné," Facebook, February 22, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/394090578748109/ posts/499689348188231.
- 149 Andrej Danko (@AndrejDanko6), "Dnes sme na ústredí SNS prijali ruského veľvyslanca, pána Bratčikova," Twitter, July 1, 2022, https://twitter.com/AndrejDanko6/status/1542855161479143424.
- 150 Andrej Danko (@AndrejDankoSNS), "Svoj postoj k Rusku som nezmenil," YouTube, July 5, 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xbXPoQ8VKEc.
- 151 Slovenská národná strana (@stranasns), "SNS vníma kroky prezidenta Vladimira Putina ako nevyhnutné," Facebook, February 22, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/394090578748109/ posts/499689348188231.
- 152 Andrej Danko (@andrejdanko.sk), "Ukrajina je rozpadnutá osem rokov, preto nie je možné tuto situáciu jednoznačne vyhodnocovať ako útok zo strany Ruska," Facebook, February 24, 2022, https:// www.facebook.com/403245874493811/posts/504866777665053.
- 153 Tomáš Taraba (tomastaraba.sk), "Rok po invázii Ruska na Ukrajinu je zrejmé, že," Facebook, February 24, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/320869409838149/posts/682812573643829; Slovenská národná strana (@stranasns), "Milí priatelia, je čas vyťahovať vianočné ozdoby a ja mám najradšej tohto medvedíka z Hornbachu. Hovorí sa, že medveďa netreba prebudiť," Facebook, December 4, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/394098905413943/posts/705636474260183.
- Tomáš Taraba (tomastaraba.sk), "Súhlasím s Orbánom," Facebook, July 23, 2022, https://www.
  facebook.com/320752449849845/posts/527157582542663; Slovenská národná strana (@stranasns),
  "Milí priatelia, je čas vyťahovať vianočné ozdoby a ja mám najradšej tohto medvedíka z Hornbachu.
  Hovorí sa, že medveďa netreba prebudiť," Facebook, December 4, 2022, https://www.facebook.
  com/394098905413943/posts/705636474260183.
- 155 Andrej Danko (@AndrejDankoSNS), "Sankcie proti Rusku ubližujú najmä východným štátom Únie," YouTube, July 30, 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tLZWU0dfujM.
- 156 Ján Krišanda (@jankrisanda36), "Spojené štáty americké rušia niektoré zo sankcií, ktoré boli predtým uvalené na Ruskú federáciu," Facebook, July 15, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/250640997070798/ posts/452512470216982.
- 157 David Kraus, "Taraba: Čína ignorovaním sankcií a návštevou Putina posiela jasný odkaz Západu!," *Ereport*, March 21, 2023, https://ereport.sk/protivaha-na-vychode/.
- Andrej Danko (@AndrejDanko6), "Dnes sme na ústredí SNS prijali ruského veľvyslanca, pána
   Bratčikova," Twitter, July 1, 2022, https://twitter.com/AndrejDanko6/status/1542855161479143424.

- 159 Martin Šebeňa, "Danko chce z našich daní dotovať bravčové mäso pre Číňanov," *CEIAS*, July 30, 2019, https://ceias.eu/danko-chce-z-nasich-dani-dotovat-bravcove-maso-pre-cinanov/.
- 160 "4 istoty pre normálnu budúcnosť," Sme rodina, https://www.smenormalni.sk/.
- 161 Martin Sliz, "Voľby 2020: Ohrozuje nás Rusko a Čína? (anketa)," *Aktuality.sk*, February 24, 2020, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/766640/volby-2020-ohrozuje-nas-rusko-a-cina-anketa/.
- 162 Boris Kollar (@BorisKollarOfficial), "Vážené spoluobčianky a spoluobčania, pred niekoľkými hodinami sa začala ruská vojenská invázia voči Ukrajine," Facebook, February 24, 2022, https://www. facebook.com/400640031419613/posts/501851364631812.
- Sme rodina (@HnutieSmeRodina), "Spoločné vyhlásenie troch najvyšších ústavných činiteľov
   Slovenskej republiky pri príležitosti prvého výročia napadnutia Ukrajiny vojskami Ruskej federácie,"
   Facebook, February 24, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/389625415860483/posts/734219248067763.
- 164 It should be noted that Boris Kollár was at the time of the outbreak of the war in Ukraine the head of the Slovak National Council and his stance was in accordance with the official position of the Slovak government.
- 165 Monika Tódová, "Minister Krajniak: Maroš Žilinka je vzácny človek, štve každého," Denník N, April 8, 2022, https://dennikn.sk/2802646/minister-krajniak-maros-zilinka-je-vzacny-clovek-stve-kazdeho-video/.
- 166 Peter Pčolinský (@pcolinsky.peter), "Bezprecedentná agresia a invázia Ruska na Ukrajinu zásadným spôsobom zasiahla do života miliónov ľudí," Facebook, February 24, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/1474292699522070/posts/3422827631335224/.
- 167 Zuzana Gabrižová, "Pčolinský: Anexia Krymu? Vnútorná záležitosť dvoch krajín mimo Únie," *Euractiv*, April 26, 2019, https://euractiv.sk/section/buducnost-eu/interview/pcolinsky-anexiakrymu-vnutorna-zalezitost-dvoch-krajin-mimo-unie/.
- 168 Martin Sliz, "Voľby 2020: Ohrozuje nás Rusko a Čína? (anketa)," *Aktuality.sk*, February 24, 2020, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/766640/volby-2020-ohrozuje-nas-rusko-a-cina-anketa/.
- 169 Sme rodina (@HnutieSmeRodina), "Náhle odstrihnutie sa od ruského plynu a ropy by sme určite nepodporili!" Facebook, March 27, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/389614665861558/ posts/507398354083188; Sme rodina (@HnutieSmeRodina), "OD RUSKÉHO PLYNU SA MUSÍME ODPOJIŤ POSTUPNE, NIE HNEĎ," Facebook, March 24, 2022, https://www.facebook. com/389625415860483/posts/505487810940909.
- 170 Miro Kern, "Boris Kollár chváli NATO, zároveň sa stretáva s proputinovskými europoslancami," Denník N, January 30, 2023, https://dennikn.sk/3216259/boris-kollar-chvali-nato-no-zaroven-sastretava-s-proputinovskymi-europoslancami/.
- 171 Martin Sliz, "Kollár sa fotil s prokremeľskými motorkármi z klubu Noční vlci. Už by som to neurobil, povedal," *Aktuality.sk*, April 6, 2020, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/780107/kollar-sa-fotil-s-proputinovskymi-motorkarmi-z-klubu-nocni-vlci/.
- 172 The outlet Hlavné správy was temporarily blocked after the outbreak of war in Ukraine by Slovakia's National Security Agency due to concerns about the dissemination of disinformation linked to the conflict. Problematic websites like Hlavne správy have acted as conduits for pro-Kremlin propaganda and disinformation, targeting Slovak audiences since the annexation of Crimea.
- 173 Postoj TV (@POSTOJTV), "Boris Kollár: Keď Hlavné správy zapnú, opäť si u nich zaplatím reklamu," YouTube, June 15, 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=O\_dOGRAheMc.
- 174 "B. Kollár sa stretol s predsedom Všečínskeho zhromaždenia ľudových zástupcov," Národná rada SR, April 18, 2023, https://www.nrsr.sk/web/Default.aspx?sid=udalosti/udalost&MasterID=56383.
- 175 Boris Kollar (@BorisKollarOfficial), "Z Bratislavy do Kosic rychlejsie!," Facebook, April 19, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/400535281430088/posts/777010000449279.

- 176 "Kollár oficiálne navštívil Peking. Slovensko chce posilniť ekonomické vzťahy s Čínou," *RTVS*, April 18, 2023, https://spravy.rtvs.sk/2023/04/kollar-oficialne-navstivil-peking-slovensko-chce-posilnit-ekonomicke-vztahy-s-cinou/.
- 177 Ibid.
- "SIS považuje Huawei za hrozbu pre štát, hovorí prezidentka. Firma sa bráni," *Aktuality.sk*, October
   9, 2020, https://zive.aktuality.sk/clanok/149036/sis-povazuje-huawei-za-hrozbu-pre-stat-uviedla-prezidentka-firma-sa-brani/.
- 179 Martin Sliz, "Voľby 2020: Ohrozuje nás Rusko a Čína? (anketa)," *Aktuality.sk*, February 24, 2020, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/766640/volby-2020-ohrozuje-nas-rusko-a-cina-anketa/.
- 180 Vladimír Šnídl, "Čínski agenti sa snažia prenikať medzi slovenských úradníkov, tvrdí SIS. Využívajú technologické giganty," *Denník N*, September 29, 2020, https://e.dennikn.sk/2057668/cinski-agenti-sa-snazia-prenikat-medzi-slovenskych-uradnikov-tvrdi-sis-vyuzivaju-technologickych-gigantov/
- 181 Grigorij Mesežnikov, Ján Bartoš, *Kto hrá ruskú ruletu na Slovensku* (Bratislava: Inštitút pre verejné otázky, 2021), 81-82.
- 182 Radoslav Štefančík, *Radikálny populizmus v ére pandémie COVID-19 a vojny na Ukrajine* (Bratislava: EKONÓM, 2022), 65-76.
- 183 "Žiadna strata suverenity. Ako to naozaj je s Dohodou o obrannej spolupráci s USA?" Infosecurity.sk, January 17, 2022, https://infosecurity.sk/podcast/ziadna-strata-suverenity-ako-to-naozaj-je-sdohodou-o-obrannej-spolupraci-s-usa/.
- 184 Grigorij Mesežnikov, Ján Bartoš, *Kto hrá ruskú ruletu na Slovensku* (Bratislava: Inštitút pre verejné otázky, 2021), 84-86.
- 185 SMER-SD, "Návrat suverenity do slovenskej zahraničnej politiky," June 13, 2023, https://www.stranasmer.sk/aktuality/blogy/post/geopolitika.
- 186 Ibid.
- 187 "Ukrajina zařadila Fica mezi dezinformátory. Jako na Slovensku, reagoval," *iDnes*, July 28, 2022, https://www.idnes.cz/zpravy/zahranicni/slovensko-fico-ukrajina-rusko-valka-dezinformace-propaganda.A220728\_101448\_zahranicni\_jhr; "Západ je obviňovaný z predlžovania vojny na Ukrajine, slovenskí krajne pravicoví politici šíria falošné naratívy o migrácii," *Infosecurity.sk*, July 1, 2023, https://infosecurity.sk/dezinfo/zapad-je-obvinovany-z-predlzovania-vojny-na-ukrajine-slovenski-krajne-pravicovi-politici-siria-falosne-narativy-o-migracii-infosecurity-sk-bi-weekly-report-o-nastupujucich-dezinformacnych-trendoch/.
- 188 Filip Harzer, "Ficův Směr se oklepal z invaze. Jeho poslanec šíří verzi Kremlu," Seznam Zprávy, April 6, 2022, https://www.seznamzpravy.cz/clanek/zahranicni-stredni-evropa-ficuv-smer-se-oklepal-zinvaze-jeho-poslanec-siri-verzi-kremlu-197194.
- 189 SMER-SD (@smersd), "M. BEŇOVÁ: NEHLASOVALA SOM ZA REZOLÚCIU EP O RUSKU A NEBUDEM HLASOVAŤ ANI ZA PÔŽIČKU 18 MILIÁRD EUR PRE UKRAJINU," Facebook, November 29, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/146389614348216/posts/448051520848689.
- 190 Daniel Vražda, "Fico oslávil SNP s veľvyslancami Ruska a Bieloruska, Korčok posiela protest za ruské zasahovanie do slovenskej politiky," *Denník N*, August 29, 2022, https://dennikn.sk/2988439/ficooslavil-snp-s-velvyslancami-ruska-a-bieloruska-korcok-posiela-protest-za-ruske-zasahovanie-doslovenskej-politiky/.
- 191 SMER-SD, "Návrat suverenity do slovenskej zahraničnej politiky," June 13, 2023, https://www.stranasmer.sk/aktuality/blogy/post/geopolitika.
- Róbert Fico (@robertficosk), "Odobratie práva veta členskej krajine EÚ pri rozhodovaní
   o najvážnejších témach, je pre SMER SD červenou čiarou," Facebook, August 15, 2022, https://www.
   facebook.com/100044229289610/posts/627055328778771.

58

- 193 Róbert Fico (@robertficosk), "Ak Heger vedel v Bruseli prijať sankcie, tak teraz musí vedieť ochrániť naše domácnosti a fabriky pred ich zničujucimi dopadmi," Facebook, August 27, 2022, https://www. facebook.com/robertficosk/videos/1443260009516533.
- 194 L'uboš Blaha (@LubosBlahaSmer), "EKONÓMOVIA TO POTVRDILI SANKCIE ZNIČIA EURÓPU, NIE RUSKO!," Telegram, September 6, 2022, https://t.me/LubosBlahaSmer/295.
- 195 Slobodný vysielač (@SlobodnyVysielac), Facebook, August 19, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/ watch/?v=618941349939899.
- Ladislav Kamenický (@LadislavKamenickyOfficial), Facebook, September
   3, 2022, https://www.facebook.com/LadislavKamenickyOfficial/posts/
   pfbid033LDEQXZvTU7MLR4bhHM92KZEh6S2CmmspTc4DdqPmoQrRSmbiocs2eex2rKDBTb51.
- 197 "Dezinformátori označujú Európsku úniu za 'autoritársku' a vyzdvihujú protieurópsky postoj Maďarska," *Infosecurity.sk*, December 19, 2022, https://infosecurity.sk/dezinfo/dezinformatorioznacuju-europsku-uniu-za-autoritarsku-a-vyzdvihuju-protieuropsky-postoj-madarska-infosecuritysk-bi-weekly-report-o-nastupujucich-dezinformacnych-trendoch-19-decem/.
- 198 SMER-SD, "Návrat suverenity do slovenskej zahraničnej politiky," June 13, 2023, https://www.stranasmer.sk/aktuality/blogy/post/geopolitika.
- 199 Matej Šimalčík, "Image of China in Slovakia: ambivalence, adoration, and fake news," *Asia Europe Journal* 19 (2021): 252, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10308-021-00597-4.
- 200 "Fico: Našim národným záujmom je mať dobré obchodné vzťahy s Čínou," SME, October 23, 2016, https://domov.sme.sk/c/20364584/fico-nasim-narodnym-zaujmom-je-mat-dobre-obchodne-vztahys-cinou.html.
- 201 Matej Šimalčík, Ivana Karásková, Barbara Kelemen, Čínska prítomnosť na Slovensku: medzi cukrom a bičom (Praha: Asociace pro mezinárodní otázky (AMO), 2020), 19, https://www.amo.cz/cs/ mapinfluence/cinska-pritomnost-na-slovensku-medzi-cukrom-a-bicom/.
- 202 "Skupina priateľstva s Čínskou ľudovou republikou," Národná rada SR, https://www.nrsr.sk/web/ Default.aspx?sid=eu/sp/sp&SkupinaId=159.
- 203 "Spoločnosť Meta odstránila na facebooku stránku poslanca Ľuboša Blahu," *RTVS*, June 14, 2022, https://spravy.rtvs.sk/2022/06/spolocnost-meta-odstranila-na-facebooku-stranku-poslanca-lubosablahu/.
- 204 Ľuboš Blaha (LubosBlahaSmer), "Ďalší čriepok do mozaiky," Telegram, August 14, 2022, https://t.me/ LubosBlahaSmer/247.
- 205 Ibid.
- 206 "Medzi vyjadreniami poslanca Blahu a čínskou propagandou sú len minimálne rozdiely (rozhovor)," *Aktuality.sk*, August 30, 2019, https://www.aktuality.sk/clanok/719529/medzi-vyjadreniami-poslancablahu-a-cinskej-propagandy-su-len-minimalne-rozdiely-rozhovor/.
- 207 Ibid.
- 208 Jozef Tvardzík, "Čína si robí PR a EÚ sa vraj rozpadla. Aká je realita a čo robí Brusel," *SME*, March 26, 2020, https://index.sme.sk/c/22368139/koronavirus-aka-je-realita-a-co-pre-nas-robi-brusel.html.
- 209 "Smer-SD: Riešením rusko-ukrajinského konfliktu sú mierové rokovania," *TERAZ*, February 24, 2023, https://www.teraz.sk/slovensko/smer-sd-riesenim-rusko-ukrajinskeho/696776-clanok.html.
- 210 Juraj Blanár (@JurajBlanarSK), "EURÓPSKA ÚNIA STÁLE NEVOLÁ PO MIERI NA UKRAJINE," Facebook, May 24, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/155444943415006/posts/568268508799312.
- 211 Robert Fico (@robertficosk), "JE DESIVÉ, DO AKEJ ZÁVISLOSTI OD USA SA EURÓPSKA ÚNIA DOSTALA," Facebook, March 21, 2023, https://www.facebook.com/401845797966393/ posts/786615999489369.

212 Ivana Karásková, Alicja Bachulska, Tamás Matura and Matej Šimalčík, Careful or careless? Debating Chinese investment and 5G technology in Central Europe (Prague: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2021), https://mapinfluence.eu/en/paper-careful-or-careless/; Veronika Blablová, Peter Dubóczi, Pavel Havlíček, Ivana Karásková, Barbara Kelemen, Michaela Ružičkova and Matej Šimalčik, From East with Love: Dissecting Pro-China Bias in Czech and Slovak Alternative Media (Prague: Association for International Affairs (AMO), 2022), https://mapinfluence.eu/en/from-east-with-lovedissecting-pro-china-bias-in-czech-and-slovak-alternative-media/.

60